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(1) 

STRENGTHENING HEAD START FOR 
CURRENT AND FUTURE GENERATIONS 

Wednesday, October 7, 2015 
House of Representatives, 

Committee on Education and the Workforce, 
Washington, D.C. 

The committee met, pursuant to call, at 10:00 a.m., in Room 
HVC-210, Capitol Visitor Center, Hon. John Kline [chairman of the 
committee] presiding. 

Present: Representatives Kline, Foxx, Roe, Walberg, Salmon, 
Guthrie, Rokita, Heck, Brat, Carter, Bishop, Grothman, Curbelo, 
Stefanik, Allen, Scott, Hinojosa, Grijalva, Courtney, Fudge, Polis, 
Bonamici, Jeffries, Clark, Adams, and DeSaulnier. 

Staff Present: Lauren Aronson, Press Secretary; Janelle Belland, 
Coalitions and Members Services Coordinator; Kathlyn Ehl, Profes-
sional Staff Member; Nancy Locke, Chief Clerk; Dominique McKay, 
Deputy Press Secretary; Brian Newell, Communications Director; 
Krisann Pearce, General Counsel; Alex Ricci, Legislative Assistant; 
Mandy Schaumburg, Education Deputy Director and Senior Coun-
sel; Alissa Strawcutter, Deputy Clerk; Juliane Sullivan, Staff Di-
rector; Sheariah Yousefi, Staff Assistant; Tylease Alli, Minority 
Clerk/Intern and Fellow Coordinator; Austin Barbera, Minority 
Staff Assistant; Denise Forte, Minority Staff Director; Tina Hone, 
Minority Education Policy Director and Associate General Counsel; 
Brian Kennedy, Minority General Counsel; Kevin McDermott, Mi-
nority Senior Labor Policy Advisor; Alexander Payne, Minority 
Education Policy Advisor; Michael Taylor, Minority Education Pol-
icy Fellow; and Arika Trim, Minority Press Secretary. 

Chairman KLINE. A quorum being present, the Committee on 
Education and the Workforce will come to order. 

Good morning, everyone. Having a hearing here in these quar-
ters is still an adventure for some of us. I suspect that some of my 
colleagues are wandering around over in the Rayburn House Office 
Building even now. 

Well, this year marks the 50th anniversary of Head Start, a pro-
gram that plays an important role in the lives of many children 
and families. Head Start was designed to offer comprehensive serv-
ices to 3- and 4-year-old children from low-income families so they 
could start school on a level playing field with their peers. What 
began as a summer school program has grown into a multibillion- 
dollar effort, serving roughly 1 million children at approximately 
1,600 centers across the country. 
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Today, Head Start is one of the largest, most significant invest-
ments in early childhood education and development, both in the 
number of children being served and taxpayer dollars being spent. 
We know a great education can be the great equalizer, but we also 
know some children have a tough time adapting to the pressures 
of school, and that can be especially true for children living in pov-
erty. Without the proper support, these students are more likely to 
fall behind in school and to fall through the cracks later in life. 

Helping these children succeed in the classroom is a priority that 
has stretched across party lines for decades, and that has been re-
flected in the longstanding bipartisan support for Head Start. It’s 
an important program, but it’s also a program that faces a number 
of challenges. 

The most glaring example is the continued concern that Head 
Start isn’t providing children with long-term results. A 2010 study 
by the Obama administration found that the gains children receive 
in Head Start are largely gone by the time they reach the first 
grade. A follow-up study tracked the same children through the 
third grade and concluded, quote: ‘‘By the end of third grade there 
were very few impacts in any of the four domains of cognitive, so-
cial-emotional, health, and parenting practices. The few impacts 
that were found did not show a clear pattern of favorable or unfa-
vorable impacts for children,’’ close quote. 

As policymakers, we have to answer a number of important ques-
tions. How do we do better for both current and future generations? 
How do we ensure Head Start provides taxpayers a good return on 
their investment? How do we ensure Head Start delivers the long- 
term positive impact these vulnerable children desperately need? 

To help answer these questions, the committee earlier this year 
urged the public to submit ideas for reforming the program. At the 
same time, we outlined a number of key principles for reauthor-
izing the Head Start Act, such as reducing unnecessary regulatory 
burdens, encouraging local innovation, and enhancing parental en-
gagement. We asked stakeholders and concerned citizens to tell us 
how we can turn these principles into a responsible legislative pro-
posal. 

Little did we know that as we were trying to strengthen Head 
Start through the legislative process, the administration was 
crafting a scheme to fundamentally transform Head Start through 
the regulatory process. No doubt we will discuss in greater detail 
the pros and cons of the administration’s regulatory proposal. 

However, we should all be deeply troubled by what are expected 
to be very harsh consequences if this proposal is implemented, in-
cluding 126,000 fewer Head Start slots and 9,000 fewer instructors. 
I am pleased the administration recognizes the need to improve 
Head Start, but I strongly urge Secretary Burwell to work with us 
on that effort through the reauthorization process. By working to-
ward a legislative solution, I am confident we can provide low-in-
come children the strong head start they deserve. 

I want to thank our witnesses for being a part of that effort as 
well, and I look forward to your testimony. 

With that, I will now yield to Ranking Member Bobby Scott for 
his opening remarks. 

[The statement of Chairman Kline follows:] 
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Prepared Statement of Hon. John Kline, Chairman 
Committee on Education and the Workforce 

Good morning. This year marks the 50th anniversary of Head Start, a program 
that plays an important role in the lives of many children and families. Head Start 
was designed to offer comprehensive services to three- and four-year-old children 
from low-income families so they could start school on a level playing field with 
their peers. What began as a summer school program has grown into a multi-billion 
dollar effort serving roughly one million children at approximately 1,600 centers 
across the country. 

Today Head Start is one of the largest, most significant investments in early 
childhood education and development, both in the number of children being served 
and taxpayer dollars being spent. We know a great education can be the great 
equalizer. But we also know some children have a tough time adapting to the pres-
sures of school, and that can be especially true for children living in poverty. With-
out the proper support, these students are more likely to fall behind in school and 
to fall through the cracks later in life. 

Helping these children succeed in the classroom is a priority that has stretched 
across party lines for decades, and that has been reflected in the long-standing, bi-
partisan support for Head Start. It’s an important program, but it’s also a program 
that faces a number of challenges. 

The most glaring example is the continued concern that Head Start isn’t providing 
children with long-term results. A 2010 study by the Obama administration found 
that the gains children receive in Head Start are largely gone by the time they 
reach the first grade. A follow-up study tracked the same children through the third 
grade and concluded: 

‘‘By the end of third grade there were very few impacts . . . in any of the four do-
mains of cognitive, social-emotional, health, and parenting practices. The few im-
pacts that were found did not show a clear pattern of favorable or unfavorable im-
pacts for children.’’ 

As policymakers, we have to answer a number of important questions. How do 
we do better for both current and future generations? How do we ensure Head Start 
provides taxpayers a good return on their investment? How do we ensure Head 
Start delivers the long-term, positive impact these vulnerable children desperately 
need? 

To help answer these questions, the committee earlier this year urged the public 
to submit ideas for reforming the program. At the same time, we outlined a number 
of key principles for reauthorizing the Head Start Act, such as reducing unnecessary 
regulatory burdens, encouraging local innovation, and enhancing parental engage-
ment. We asked stakeholders and concerned citizens to tell us how we can turn 
these principles into a responsible legislative proposal. 

Little did we know that as we were trying to strengthen Head Start through the 
legislative process, the administration was crafting a scheme to fundamentally 
transform Head Start through the regulatory process. No doubt we will discuss in 
greater detail the pros and cons of the administration’s regulatory proposal. How-
ever, we should all be deeply troubled by what are expected to be very harsh con-
sequences if this proposal is implemented, including 126,000 fewer Head Start slots 
and 9,000 fewer instructors. 

I am pleased the administration recognizes the need to improve Head Start, but 
I strongly urge Secretary Burwell to work with us on that effort through the reau-
thorization process. By working toward a legislative solution, I am confident we can 
provide low-income children the strong head start they deserve. I want to thank our 
witnesses for being a part of that effort as well, and I look forward to your testi-
mony. 

With that, I will now recognize Ranking Member Bobby Scott for his opening re-
marks. 

Mr. SCOTT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and I thank you and the 
panelists that have come to our committee hearing today, and I 
look forward to their testimony. 

Today’s hearing focuses on Head Start, a program whose mission 
is to promote school readiness of young children from low-income 
families. The program is unique from other early learning efforts 
in that it works to address infant and toddler emotional develop-
ment through a two-generation approach. Not only does Head Start 
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and its companion, Early Head Start, serve children from birth to 
5, but also these children’s parents, through parenting support, 
goal setting, and assistance in assessing comprehensive services. 

This two-generation structure that assists families in health and 
well-being efforts assists also in accessing other assistance pro-
grams, and promoting a nurturing home environment is the reason 
why the Department of Health and Human Services operates Head 
Start and not the Department of Education. 

The importance of high-quality early learning opportunities can-
not be overstated. The achievement gap starts as early as 9 months 
old when babies from low-income families show a significant dif-
ference in cognitive skill function than those born in high-income 
families. That difference contributes to the 30-million word gap, 
which references the difference in number of words an infant from 
a low-income families will hear by age 3 when compared to infants 
in high-income families. The gap continues into the K through 12 
system and is evident through differences in State test scores, SAT 
scores, college attendance, graduation rates, and even employment 
rates. In other words, if we are serious about closing the achieve-
ment gap, we must start early. 

Quality Head Start programs eliminate the gap that exists in 
kindergarten between low-income toddlers and toddlers from more 
affluent families. Long-term benefits from early childhood learning 
opportunities like Head Start are also well documented. Not only 
do high-quality early learning programs produce academic results, 
they produce personal and professional results that last over a per-
son’s lifetime. 

Early childhood education helps close not only the achievement 
gap, but the employment and income gaps. Decades of research 
shows that properly nurturing children in the first 5 years of life 
through high-quality programs like Head Start is instrumental in 
supporting enhanced brain development, cognitive function, emo-
tional and physical health, but all too often low-income families 
lack access to high-quality affordable early childhood education, 
and these children tend to fall behind. 

We know that children who don’t participate in high-quality 
early learning programs are more likely to have weaker edu-
cational outcomes, lower lifetime earnings, increased involvement 
in special education services and the criminal justice system. The 
cost to society can be quantified. Every dollar we spend can save 
up to $7 later on. 

Just two programs provide the bulk of the Federal role in early 
education, the Head Start program and the Child Care and Devel-
opment Block Grant. Unfortunately, because of limited funding, too 
few children have access to these programs. This unmet need con-
tinues to grow. Less than half of eligible children have access to 
Head Start, and only 5 percent of eligible students have access to 
Early Head Start. 

We have decades of evidence that investing in early learning pro-
grams like Head Start works, and it’s time to increase the invest-
ments in early learning programs, not just Head Start, but Early 
Head Start, childcare partnerships, Child Care Development Block 
Grants, Preschool Development Block Grants, home visiting pro-
grams, and IDEA Part C. 
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We must ensure that we are giving all children a chance to suc-
ceed. The only way to ensure that all children have an opportunity 
is to improve quality and lyrobust fund early childhood opportuni-
ties. So I thank our panelists for coming and I look forward to their 
testimony. And yield back the balance of my time. 

[The statement of Mr. Scott follows:] 

Prepared Statement of Hon. Robert C. ‘‘Bobby’’ Scott, Ranking Member, 
Committee on Education and the Workforce 

Thank you Chairman Kline, and thank you to the panelists for coming to this 
Committee hearing today. I look forward to your testimonies. 

Today’s hearing focuses on Head Start, a program with an exceptional mission to 
promote the school readiness of young children from low-income families. The pro-
gram is unique from other early learning efforts in that it works to address infant 
and toddler emotional development through a two generation approach. Not only 
does Head Start, and its companion, Early Head Start, serve children from birth 
through age five, but also those children’s parents through parenting support, goal 
setting, and assistance in accessing comprehensive services. 

The importance of high-quality, early learning opportunities cannot be overstated. 
The achievement gap starts as early as nine months old, when babies from low-in-
come families show a significant difference in cognitive skill function than those 
born into high-income families. That difference contributes to the 30 million word 
gap, which references the difference in the number of words an infant from a low- 
income family will hear by age three compared to an infant from a high-income fam-
ily. The gap continues into the K–12 system and is evident through the difference 
in state test scores, SAT scores, college attendance and graduation rates, and em-
ployment rates. In other words, if we are serious about closing the achievement gap, 
we must start early. 

Quality Head Start programs eliminate the gap that exists in kindergarten be-
tween low-income toddlers and toddlers from more affluent families. 

The long-term benefits of early childhood education programs, like Head Start, 
are also well-documented. Not only do high-quality, early learning programs produce 
academic results, they produce personal and professional results that last over a 
person’s lifetime. 

Early childhood education helps close not only the achievement gap, but the em-
ployment and income gaps. Decades of research shows that properly nurturing chil-
dren in the first five years of life through high-quality programs like Head Start 
is instrumental to supporting enhanced brain development, cognitive functioning, 
and emotional and physical health. But all too often, low-income families lack access 
to high-quality, affordable early childhood education, and these children tend to fall 
behind. We know that children who don’t participate in high-quality, early education 
programs are more likely to have weaker educational outcomes, lower lifetime earn-
ings, and increased involvement in special education services and the criminal jus-
tice system. But the cost to society can be quantified. Every dollar we spend today 
on high quality, early learning programs can save us up to $7 later on. 

Just two programs provide for the bulk of the federal role in early education: the 
Head Start Program and the Child Care and Development Block Grant. Unfortu-
nately, because of limited federal funding, too few young children have access. This 
unmet need continues to grow – less than half of eligible children have access to 
Head Start and only five percent of eligible children have access to Early Head 
Start. We have decades of evidence that shows investing in early learning programs 
like Head Start works. It is time to increase investments in early learning programs 
– not just Head Start but Early Head Start-Child Care Partnerships, Child Care 
Development Block Grants, Preschool Development Grants, home visiting programs, 
and IDEA Part C. We must ensure that we are giving ALL children the chance to 
succeed. The only way to ensure all children have that opportunity is to improve 
quality and robustly fund those programs. 

Thank you again to our witnesses for coming – I look forward to hearing from 
you all today. 

Chairman KLINE. I thank the gentleman. 
Pursuant to Committee Rule 7(c), all members will be permitted 

to submit written statements to be included in the permanent 
hearing record. And without objection, the hearing record will re-
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main open for 14 days to allow such statements and other extra-
neous material referenced during the hearing be submitted for the 
official hearing record. 

Chairman KLINE. It is now my pleasure to introduce our distin-
guished witnesses. 

Dr. Tim Nolan is executive director for the National Centers for 
Learning Excellence, Inc., a Head Start grantee in Waukesha, Wis-
consin. In this role, he oversees over 330 Head Start and Early 
Head Start slots. Dr. Nolan also is co-chair of the Wisconsin Head 
Start Association’s Advocacy Work Group. 

Dr. Matthew Biel serves as director of child and adolescent psy-
chiatry at Georgetown University Medical Center and as the assist-
ant professor of clinical psychiatry at Georgetown University 
School of Medicine here in Washington, D.C. Dr. Biel’s work fo-
cuses on child development, trauma and resilience, mood and anx-
iety disorders, autism spectrum disorders, and psychiatric care of 
children with medical illnesses. 

Dr. Biel has published extensively on access to mental health 
care for underserved populations, trauma and resilience, and fam-
ily engagement. Very busy man. 

Sara Mead is a partner in the Policy and Thought Leadership 
Practice with Bellwether Education Partners here in Washington, 
D.C. Ms. Mead has written and conducted several policy analyses 
on early childhood education, charter schools, teacher quality, and 
State and Federal education policy issues. 

Yvette Sanchez Fuentes is the president of the National Alliance 
for Hispanic Families in Gaithersburg, Maryland. In this position, 
Ms. Sanchez Fuentes guides the Alliance’s research programs and 
public policies in order to better serve Hispanic communities in 
need. Prior to joining the Alliance, Ms. Sanchez Fuentes served as 
director for the Office of Head Start in the Department of Health 
and Human Services from 2009 to 2013. 

I will now ask our witnesses to stand and to raise your right 
hand. 

[Witnesses sworn.] 
Chairman KLINE. Let the record reflect the witnesses answered 

in the affirmative. Please be seated. 
Before I recognize each of you to provide your testimony, let me 

briefly explain our lighting system. We allow 5 minutes for each 
witness to provide testimony. When you begin, the light in front of 
you will turn green. When 1 minute is left, the light will turn yel-
low, and at the 5-minute mark, the light will turn red, and you 
should wrap up your testimony. And here in this very fancy hear-
ing room, you actually have a clock in front of you. You can watch 
that wind down as well. Don’t get too fascinated with it. 

I loathe to gavel down any witness during their opening testi-
mony, but I would ask you, when you see that red light, to please 
move very quickly to wrapping up so that we can get on with the 
rest of the hearing and my colleagues can ask questions. All of us 
are restricted to the 5-minute rule as well. 

Okay. I think we’re ready to get started. Dr. Nolan, you’re recog-
nized. 
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TESTIMONY OF DR. TIMOTHY M. NOLAN, PH.D., CHIEF EXECU-
TIVE OFFICER & EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR, NATIONAL CEN-
TERS FOR LEARNING EXCELLENCE, INC., WAUKESHA, WIS-
CONSIN 

Mr. NOLAN. Good morning, Chairman Kline, Ranking Member 
Scott, and members of the committee. Thank you for inviting me 
to provide testimony this morning on the very important topic of 
this hearing. 

2015 marks the 50th anniversary of Head Start creating opportu-
nities for at-risk children and families. As of today, 10 percent of 
all Americans have now attended Head Start, including such 
notables as Darren Walker, president of the Ford Foundation, and 
the Honorable Sylvia Burwell, Secretary of Health and Human 
Services. This topic could not be more important as we look for-
ward to shaping the future. 

I’m a Head Start director here to share my thoughts and obser-
vations based upon extensive experience. I’m a local program direc-
tor, a psychologist by training, a State national leader, a consult-
ant, and an author. 

I first showed up for work in my Head Start program on Sep-
tember 1, 1968. I arrived with a sense of curiosity and awe about 
Head Start and the possibilities that it presented for the future. 
Today, 46 years later, I still arrive at work feeling the same sense 
of possibility. We must work together to preserve and deepen this 
unique national capability. 

Head Start was created in ‘64 and launched in ‘65 as an inter-
vention program. Those invited to the table to shape the program 
were physicians and psychologists. There was not an educator 
among them. Head Start has always been an intervention program 
that would include but not be limited to cognitive learning gains. 

To accomplish this, we deal with the whole child, nutrition, med-
ical and dental health, mental health, interpersonal skills develop-
ment, and the several domains of cognitive development. Young 
children simply cannot learn if their teeth hurt, if they are hungry, 
or if they are regularly absent because of unstable housing or fam-
ily challenges. 

Only the most needy are served by Head Start. We enroll the 
children others too often reject, suspend, or expel. We enroll the 
family, not just their child, identifying the needs and goals of the 
family and working regularly with them throughout the year in 
order to help them succeed in achieving their goals. 

In my agency, we partner with the Medical College of Wisconsin 
and the Wisconsin Children’s Hospital, who provide weekly mental 
health consultation services to my staff. Poverty has a major im-
pact upon mental health in both the enrolled child and their par-
ent. 

Head Start programs partner with public schools. In my agency, 
we have 107 4-year-olds with a half-day of Head Start, plus a 
school-funded half-day of 4-year-old kindergarten. We also provide 
leadership locally in this effort, including teacher training. 

We individualize instruction in concert with parent input, assur-
ing that the parent is a key part of this process. Parents are their 
child’s primary teacher, and we have high expectations of parents. 
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We support their development. This family-centric approach is not 
evidenced by other public entities serving young children at risk. 

In 1991, in an effort to share innovative best practices, I wrote 
a thought piece titled ‘‘What Really Makes Head Start Work.’’ In 
it, I identified a secret to Head Start’s success based upon my expe-
rience and extensive observation. We create what we call compas-
sionate partnerships between a Head Start staff member and a 
parent or guardian on behalf of their child. These relationships are 
based upon respect, trust, and a focus upon the child. Hundreds of 
thousands of individualized compassionate partnerships are created 
each year across the Head Start world. 

As I complete my thoughts on strengthening Head Start for cur-
rent and future generations, several thoughts come to mind. You 
can mandate compliance. You cannot mandate excellence. We must 
achieve excellence, and we know how to do this. 

We should not seek to make Head Start more like the public 
schools, but to make the public schools more like Head Start. In-
volved parents, create compassionate partnerships between teach-
ers and parents, don’t send Head Start eligible 4-year-old children 
into public school kindergarten instead of Head Start when they 
need a full range of intervention services unavailable in practically 
every LEA. Our local schools love having us work with the children 
most in need in their district. We love it too. 

Innovation is in our DNA. Standardization kills creativity. Head 
Start programs annually study their marketplace through a com-
munity needs assessment and adjust services accordingly. Don’t 
allow one-size-fits-all program designs. We want to continue to de-
liver upon the promise that every child can succeed. I look forward 
to working with the committee on this. 

Thank you. 
[The testimony of Mr. Nolan follows:] 
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Chairman KLINE. Thank you, sir. 
Dr. Biel, you’re recognized. 

TESTIMONY OF DR. MATTHEW BIEL, MD, MSC, DIVISION 
CHIEF, CHILD AND ADOLESCENT PSYCHIATRY, GEORGE-
TOWN UNIVERSITY, WASHINGTON, DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA 

Dr. BIEL. Good morning, Chairman Kline, Ranking Member 
Scott, members of the committee, thank you very much for the op-
portunity to— 

Chairman KLINE. Microphone. Check your microphone, please. 
Dr. BIEL. Thank you. 
Chairman KLINE. There you go. 
Dr. BIEL. I am very grateful for the opportunity to join today’s 

hearing. Thank you. 
In my clinical work caring for children and families, and in my 

research, I focus on identifying strategies to build resilience and 
enhance childhood outcomes in the face of adversity. Converging 
evidence from neuroscience research identifies the infant, toddler, 
and preschool years as a time of great promise and also of great 
vulnerability. Experiences in the first 5 years of life, both positive 
and negative, have critical effects on outcomes across the lifespan. 
Early childhood truly sets the course for physical and mental 
wellbeing or dysfunction. 

The building blocks for successful early development include an 
environment that provides basic resources and capable care from 
adult caregivers. Nurturing relationships with adults stimulate 
brain development beginning in infancy, creating the neurological 
foundations for health, learning, and positive social interactions. 

However, early exposure to toxic stressors, such as extreme pov-
erty, abuse or neglect, or living with a parent with mental illness 
or substance abuse, disrupts developing brain architecture. Chil-
dren who have not received appropriate nurturance and stimula-
tion in the first 5 years are already significantly disadvantaged. 
They are likely to have less emotional stability, greater risk for 
physical health problems, and more ground to make up in academic 
readiness. The deck is truly stacked against them before their first 
day of kindergarten. 

Experiencing severe adversity in early childhood may be the sin-
gle most modifiable risk factor for future problems, including obe-
sity, diabetes, depression, addiction, school failure, lost produc-
tivity, and incarceration. As you know, these are among the most 
pernicious and costly problems that our society faces, and science 
tells us that they often have their origins in early childhood. 

Meaningful interventions to reduce the damage caused by early 
adversity can produce significant benefits for society, including in-
creasing individuals’ capacities to learn and earn, lowering crime 
rates, saving spending on special education and social safety nets, 
and reducing the cost of common and expensive chronic health con-
ditions. 

Many communities do not have well-coordinated resources to 
help families and children buffer the effects of adversity. Too often, 
efforts to identify vulnerable children in one sector ignore parallel 
efforts in another sector. 
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This fragmented approach is exacerbated by structural barriers 
that separate service delivery systems in the domains of physical 
health, mental health, and early childhood education. These artifi-
cial silos persist despite glaring evidence from the scientific lit-
erature that child development observes no such separation. Chil-
dren living in highly stressed environments struggle in ways that 
simultaneously impact learning, physical health, and emotional 
stability. 

The good news. A number of clearly effective interventions to 
prevent and ameliorate the impact of toxic stress in young lives 
have been developed and are deliverable in Head Start. Nation-
wide, there is a great need to effectively integrate evidence-based 
strategies in order to limit the harmful effects of toxic stress and 
to create buffers for young children and their families. 

The early childhood educational setting, like Early Head Start 
and Head Start, is an ideal arena for such interventions. Early 
childhood brain development predicts later social success, psycho-
logical health, and academic achievement. The capacities for self- 
control, for positive social interactions, emotional stability, paying 
attention, following instructions, all crucial skills for functioning in 
school and in the community, are brain-based capacities that have 
to be mastered in early childhood. Delays in these areas are readily 
relevant in the early childhood education setting and can be cor-
rected through intervention. 

High-quality Head Start programming, enriched by proven inter-
vention strategies, can have an immensely positive impact by help-
ing children to catch up on these crucial skills before it is too late. 

Based upon my work and the work of my colleagues, I submit 
four recommendations to this committee in assessing Head Start 
and other similar programs under your jurisdiction. 

One, Head Start providers require training to equip them to 
identify children who may be experiencing toxic stress and to im-
plement effective techniques to respond to these difficulties within 
the classroom. Early childhood providers receive limiting training 
in understanding and responding to social and emotional chal-
lenges facing their students. Enhanced professional development in 
these areas should be a priority. 

Two, evidence-based interventions to promote social and emo-
tional health should be supported across early childhood edu-
cational settings, including Head Start. Initiatives deserving sup-
port include in-school clinical consultation from mental health pro-
fessionals, as well as teacher-delivered interventions that support 
the development of brain-based skills that are crucial to social and 
academic competence. 

Three, efforts to enhance early childhood outcomes require effec-
tive coordination and integration. We need local approaches that ef-
fectively identify community needs, unify available programs and 
resources, and address gaps in programming with high-quality evi-
dence-based approaches. The challenges of early childhood vulner-
ability require holistic, community-based strategies. 

Four, while Head Start providers are important contributors to 
a child’s health and development, the family is the first and most 
consistent influence. Interventions that do not engage the family 
are destined to be less effective. To truly improve child outcomes, 
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it is critical to enlist families in the educational enterprise taking 
place in early childhood centers, to include families in their chil-
dren’s educations, and to effectively collaborate with other commu-
nity resources that are available to support families’ diverse needs. 
Interventions that effectively include families in early childhood 
education deserve additional development and support. 

In closing, I recommend specific support for provider training in 
understanding and addressing emotional and behavioral concerns 
in young children, high-quality behavioral health strategies to sup-
port early learning environments, integration rather than 
siloization of programming efforts, and special education to 
strengthening families through engagement efforts emerging from 
early childhood educational settings. 

Thank you very much for your time and consideration. 
[The testimony of Dr. Biel follows:] 
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Chairman KLINE. Thank you, sir. 
Ms. Mead, you’re recognized. 

TESTIMONY OF MS. SARA MEAD, PARTNER, BELLWETHER 
EDUCATION PARTNERS, WASHINGTON, DISTRICT OF CO-
LUMBIA 

Ms. MEAD. Good morning, and thank you for the opportunity to 
speak with you this morning. My name is Sara Mead, and I’m a 
partner with Bellwether Education Partners, a nonprofit that helps 
education organizations improve results for high-need students. I 
conduct research on Head Start and other early childhood policies 
and advise foundations, advocacy organizations, and others, includ-
ing Head Start grantees, working to improve early learning. 

Serving nearly a million children, Head Start plays a crucial role 
in our early childhood system and in improving outcomes for chil-
dren in poverty. Children in poverty, as you’ve heard this morning, 
are more likely to experience trauma and toxic stress, have less ac-
cess to learning experiences, and hear 30 million fewer words by 
age 3 than affluent children. Achievement gaps for disadvantaged 
youngsters emerge as early as 9 months in age, and by the time 
they enter kindergarten they are already far behind. 

Given these challenges, all children in poverty need access to 
high-quality early learning programs, including Head Start and 
State or locally funded pre-K, to enable them to enter school ready 
to succeed. 

Research, including the federally funded Head Start Impact 
Study and FACES survey, show that Head Start improves chil-
dren’s school readiness at kindergarten entry. Although impacts on 
test scores decline through the elementary grades, longer-term 
studies which followed children into adulthood show that Head 
Start alumni are more likely to graduate high school and have bet-
ter adult outcomes than similar children who did not attend. 

Further analysis of Impact Study data also finds that Head Start 
produces significant and sustained learning gains compared to no 
preschool at all—in other words, Head Start works—but its results, 
on average, do not match those of the highest-quality publicly fund-
ed pre-K programs, such as those in New Jersey, Oklahoma, and 
Boston. Further, Head Start results vary widely across centers and 
programs, as much as or more than those of K-12 public schools. 

The key question then is not whether Head Start works, but how 
to enable all Head Start grantees to match the results of the best 
Head Start and pre-K programs. The bipartisan 2007 reauthoriza-
tion took crucial steps to improve quality in outcomes in Head 
Start. As a result of these changes, 71 percent of Head Start pre-
school teachers now have at least a bachelor’s degree. Designation 
renewal, which requires identified grantees to compete to retain 
their grants, has led to the replacement of low-performing grantees 
and spurred others to improve their quality. The quality of teach-
ing in Head Start classrooms is also improving. 

Despite this progress, however, additional reforms are needed. 
Six issues are particularly important. 

First, supporting quality teaching. Preschools that produce 
strong sustained learning gains employ teachers with bachelor’s de-
grees and training in early childhood, provide high-quality profes-
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sional development, and pay preschool teachers the same as K-12 
teachers. In contrast, one in four Head Start teachers lacks a bach-
elor’s degree, and Head Start teachers make $20,000 a year less 
than comparably trained kindergarten teachers. Improving Head 
Start teacher preparation and compensation must be a priority. 

Second, improving curriculum. To prepare children to succeed in 
school, great teachers need evidence-based, developmentally appro-
priate, content-rich, and well-organized curricula, but many early 
childhood curricula used in Head Start today fail to provide suffi-
ciently rich content or support for teachers. 

Third, continuous improvement. At both the grantee and Federal 
level, Head Start needs to collect, analyze, and use data to support 
ongoing program improvement. This requires building grantee ca-
pacity and shifting the focus of monitoring from compliance to con-
tinuous improvement. To accelerate these efforts, researchers and 
Federal officials must collect and use program performance data to 
identify, learn from, and disseminate the practices of high-per-
forming guarantees. 

Fourth, reducing burdensome regulations. Head Start programs 
are subject to some 1,400 separate requirements prescribing not 
just what they do, but how they do it. Head Start monitoring fo-
cuses largely on compliance with rules, not program results. Fed-
eral policymakers must reduce overly prescriptive and bureaucratic 
requirements on Head Start programs and provide greater flexi-
bility to innovate. 

Fifth, improving coordination with State early childhood and K- 
12 systems. As States build early learning systems, State and Fed-
eral policies must work to integrate Head Start with these systems. 
They should also support Head Start grantees to access and com-
bine State and local pre-K and childcare funds in order to offer a 
longer day or improve program quality. As State pre-K expands, 
Head Start programs also need greater flexibility to shift resources 
between infants, toddlers, and preschoolers in response to changing 
community needs. 

Six, ensuring adequate funds. For too long, Federal policies have 
added new requirements to Head Start programs without providing 
sufficient funding to meet them. Improving quality in outcomes will 
require additional Federal investments to enable Head Start pro-
grams to cover the cost of improving quality without reducing chil-
dren’s and families’ access to Head Start programs. 

The Obama administration has proposed changes to streamline 
the Head Start performance standards, reduce overly prescriptive 
and bureaucratic requirements, and bring expectations for Head 
Start in line with current research. But addressing the challenges 
above also requires statutory change in the next reauthorization of 
Head Start, as well as additional funding. 

As you begin your consideration of Head Start reauthorization, 
these issues, and the needs of Head Start children and families, 
must be at the center of the conversation. Thank you. 

[The testimony of Ms. Mead follows:] 
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Chairman KLINE. Thank you very much. 
Ms. Sanchez Fuentes, you’re recognized. 

TESTIMONY OF MS. YVETTE SANCHEZ FUENTES, PRESIDENT, 
NATIONAL ALLIANCE FOR HISPANIC FAMILIES, GAITHERS-
BURG, MARYLAND 

Ms. SANCHEZ FUENTES. Good morning. Thank you, Chairman 
Kline, Ranking Member Scott, and members of the committee, for 
the opportunity to talk about strengthening Head Start. 

As you heard, I’m Yvette Sanchez Fuentes. I’m currently the 
president of the National Alliance for Hispanic Families. From 
2009 to 2013, I served as the director of the Office of Head Start 
at the Department of Health and Human Services. Today, I am 
proud to be before you as an advocate for Latino families and as 
someone who has experienced implementing the Head Start pro-
gram at the local and Federal level. 

As we celebrate 50 years of Head Start, it’s a historic milestone 
that presents a perfect opportunity to reflect on how the program 
has grown and evolved. Head Start continues to play a critical and 
often controversial role in the ecosystem of early childhood edu-
cation. 

But there are two things that make this program unique. The 
first is that Head Start was conceptualized as a two-generation 
program supporting the success of both children and their families 
in the communities they reside. The second is a set of values that 
have been passed on, including the belief that parents are the 
child’s first teacher, the priority to serve the most vulnerable chil-
dren, the importance of community engagement, the significance of 
honoring culture and language, and the consequence of assuring 
high-quality comprehensive services. 

It’s been 50 years since President Johnson announced the cre-
ation of Project Head Start. The program initially began as an 8- 
week summer program to provide services to 3 and 4-year-olds 
through preschool classes, medical and dental care, and mental 
health services. 

Today, the program has expanded to include approximately 1,800 
nonprofit and for-profit organizations and States that provide Early 
Head Start services, services for American Indian and Alaska Na-
tives, and the Migrant and Seasonal Head Start program. Head 
Start has grown from 560,000 children in that first summer to al-
most a million children enrolled in the last school year. 

During my time at the Office of Head Start, I had the privilege 
of visiting many Head Start programs across America, including 
the Havasupai Nation at the bottom of the Grand Canyon and pro-
grams in every borough of New York City. The uniqueness of Head 
Start is that while there are standards that lend themselves to 
measuring quality and effectiveness, the exact combination of the 
services designed by local grantees must be responsive to each 
child and families’ ethnic, cultural, and linguistic heritage. 

Programs build relationships with families that support positive 
parent-child relationships, family wellbeing, and connections to 
peers and community. President Johnson often described Head 
Start not so much as a Federal program, but a neighborhood effort. 
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One example of that commitment is that since 1988, Minnesota has 
appropriated State general funds for local Head Start programs. 

Both Head Start and Early Head Start programs offer a variety 
of service models, depending on the needs of the community. Pro-
grams may be in centers, schools, family child care, or receive serv-
ices through the home-based model. 

During my time at the Office of Head Start, the birth-to-five 
model was piloted. The pilot made grants available to develop a 
comprehensive, seamless birth-to-five program. This model offers 
promise for serving children from earlier ages and for longer peri-
ods of time. 

Much has changed since Head Start began 50 years ago. Head 
Start is no longer the sole provider of early childhood education. 
The State role in pre-kindergarten for 4-year-olds has grown sig-
nificantly and left many wondering where Head Start fits into this 
new landscape. 

For 50 years Head Start has been the Nation’s laboratory, pro-
viding services to homeless families, children with disabilities, 
dual-language learners, professional development for teachers, and 
training parents. There are millions of stories about how the Head 
Start changed the life of a child. I have seen it firsthand. One ex-
ample: In New Jersey, a mom shared with me that after she lost 
everything when Hurricane Sandy hit, when she was able to check 
her messages, the only phone messages were from the Head Start 
teacher. 

As you work and consider changes to improve the Head Start 
program, it would be critical to maintain the Federal-to-local fund-
ing structure. So I’d like to end by sharing what Head Start means 
to me. It means that no matter where you are born in America, the 
color of your skin, the language you speak, the state of your child 
and family, Head Start will be there to offer an opportunity to 
make your dreams come true. Thank you. 

[The testimony of Ms. Sanchez Fuentes follows:] 
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Chairman KLINE. Thank you very much. Thank all the witnesses 
for excellent testimony. We have a panel of real experts here. I’ll 
yield myself 5 minutes, and then I’m going to be fascinated to 
watch the clock wind down here. 

It seems to me I’ve heard from all of you and so many people 
who are involved in Head Start that there is resistance to a one- 
size-fits-all model and that the local Head Start programs have to 
have the flexibility, my friends from Minnesota were telling me in 
the office the other day, to do the right thing for their students, for 
their population. 

So I’m going to start with you, Ms. Sanchez Fuentes, because you 
have an incredibly interesting and unique background working at 
the Federal level and with the kids on the ground. So as we look 
at making a new statute, how can we make sure that the Federal 
Government doesn’t impose either too many or too overly burden-
some requirements on local programs? What should be our guide-
post there? 

Ms. Sanchez Fuentes. Thank you for the question. 
So I would start by saying that standards are important. They 

do provide for a base level of quality, and it is a way to be able 
to measure how programs are doing across the country. 

I would also suggest, though, that monitoring, as it stands today, 
does focus on compliance. While there have been many changes to 
the monitoring system over the last 5 to 7 years, it does have quite 
a ways to go, and it does have to focus on providing flexibility to 
local programs. But as you can imagine, from a Federal perspec-
tive, that can be difficult if you have requirements that you are re-
quired to implement by the law while at the same time trying to 
hear what grantees are saying. 

So I would hope that as you think about reauthorization and 
what needs to change, keeping in mind the requirements that the 
Feds have to implement while at the same time trying to be inno-
vative and listen to grantees. 

Chairman KLINE. Ought to be easy enough. 
Dr. Nolan, kind of the same question because you were getting 

at this as well. How can we make sure that people at State and 
local level are able to be innovative and to adapt to the needs that 
may exist in the bottom of the canyon or the top of the mountain, 
inner city and rural? How can we do that? Because the temptation, 
frankly, is just write a law and say all of you go do this thing. 

Mr. NOLAN. Correct. Yeah. One of the things that I would say to 
the committee, Head Start is very, very unusual in that most of the 
performance standards that are in place were advocated for from 
the field, and part of it was we wanted to make sure that Head 
Start across the Nation was as good as Head Start was in our com-
munity. 

One of the things that we have in place right now is the need 
to do an annual community needs assessment, a super in-depth one 
every 3 years, to make sure that the program we’re delivering is 
the program that our community needs. 

And one of the things that I would suggest to you, since I’m a 
consultant to business as well, in business they are discovering de-
sign thinking, which is put together a pilot, try it, learn from it, 
make it better. That’s been 50 years of Head Start’s history. I 
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mean, in my agency, the next 12 months is going to be a little dif-
ferent than the last 12 months based on who it is that we’re re-
cruiting, what it is that the community is needing. 

A key piece. You can, as I said in any statement, you can man-
date compliance. You cannot mandate excellence. One piece of the 
2007 legislation was on centers of early childhood excellence, which 
was a model that I worked very closely with Senator Alexander 
and his office on, came from a piece that we did in Wisconsin, and 
the notion there was to create models of Head Start excellence that 
could, in fact, be places for people to come experience and learn 
best practices. And we’ve got to put more emphasis on the magnet 
toward excellence and less on catch people doing something wrong. 

Ms. SANCHEZ FUENTES. If I may, I would just like to add one 
quick thing. So we already have a model in Head Start that exists. 
It’s called Migrant and Seasonal Head Start. I would suggest that 
would be a great place to start. These programs actually serve fam-
ilies birth-to-five, and they do have the ability to be flexible year 
by year, depending on the families who are coming into their com-
munity based on agricultural work. 

Chairman KLINE. Thank you. I see my time has expired. 
Mr. SCOTT. 
Mr. SCOTT. Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Ms. Mead, or anybody that happens to know, the last authoriza-

tion of Head Start was in 2007, and we think we made significant 
improvements. Can anybody comment on the changes made in 
2007 and whether they worked or not? 

Ms. MEAD. That’s a pretty broad question. And the 2007 reau-
thorization did a lot of things. Some of the most notable were the 
creation of the designation renewal system, which changed all 
Head Start grantees to 5-year grants and then required certain 
grantees to compete at the end of those 5-year grants if they hit 
any of seven indicators defined by the Department. 

That . . . based on what we’ve seen, about 5 percent of Head Start 
grantees have actually turned over, over the past 3 years, as a re-
sult of the designation renewal process. The process is far from per-
fect, largely because the criteria continue to be based in largely a 
compliance-oriented monitoring approach that we’ve already talked 
a bit about today and because a great deal of weight is placed on 
the Classroom Assessment Scoring System, which is an observation 
of teaching quality in Head Start classrooms, which is very, very 
powerful as a tool for professional development and for improving 
teaching practice, but is in and of itself not robust enough to put 
a large weight of program accountability on it without additional 
performance measures included. 

So there is a need to improve the criteria used for designation 
renewal, but designation renewal itself, in terms of results, has 
produced a variety of positive results in terms of spurring improve-
ment and transitioning grants away from low-performing grantees. 

Another major change was obviously the creation of the require-
ment that 50 percent of Head Start teachers have a bachelor’s de-
gree and all teachers have an associate’s degree. There’s been tre-
mendous progress on that front. Over 70 percent of Head Start pre-
school teachers now have bachelor’s degrees. 
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And through the Classroom Assessment Scoring System, which 
is the tool that I referenced earlier, used to monitor the quality of 
teaching, we have seen increased attention to the quality of in-
struction in Head Start classrooms, increased efforts to boost teach-
ers’ skills and ability to engage children in meaningful instruction 
and emotional support, and we are seeing some progress at the pro-
gram level on those scores. 

Although we are also learning that focusing on instruction alone 
and adult-child interactions alone without coupling that with rich 
curriculum is not producing the results that we want for kids in 
some cases. 

Mr. NOLAN. I’d like to address a couple of those items. I work 
very heavily with this committee and with the Senate side on reau-
thorization. I did 39 self-funded trips to this fine city. And you 
know you’ve been here too often when hotel staff are recognizing 
you. 

But because of the work that was done during reauthorization, 
we have something that we badly needed, which was a more orga-
nized approach to moving low-performing agencies out of Head 
Start. 

The what was correct. The who and the how is still broken, 
where we’ve got Type I, Type II error, so we are missing agencies 
that probably should be in designation renewal. We are throwing 
agencies into designation renewal who should never have been 
there. 

My own agency, one of the top agencies in the country, ended up 
in DRS because we were on the piece that Ms. Mead was talking 
about, the evaluation of classroom activity. We were 0.0109 under 
an artificial cutoff based on the observations of a single individual 
one time in our classrooms, and for that, we went through 18 
months of arduous reentry back into Head Start. 

We need to get it to be much better. We need to keep it in place 
because it’s really critical. 

I think the other piece that we need to come back and look at 
is, how do we deliver on what it is we know to be best practices? 
Best practices. When I. Twenty years ago, site visits were produc-
tive, positive events. The people coming in would make suggestions 
for improvement. There would be almost a kind of pollinating kind 
of a process of a team sharing things that they were learning 
across Head Start. 

At this point, it’s not permissible for site visit folks to make rec-
ommendations. We know how to do this much better than we do 
it on any given day. 

Mr. SCOTT. Dr. Nolan, I want to get in another question. Can you 
say a word about the importance of parent committees? 

Mr. NOLAN. Yeah, the whole role of parents was institutionalized 
in 1970 in a regulation called 70.2, second regulation in 1970, and 
it institutionalized parents as decisionmakers, not just suggesting, 
not just kind of a parallel process to the decisionmakers. So what 
we want to do is make sure that we don’t lessen the role of parents 
in shaping that local agency and what it is that the agency is 
doing. 

Again, one of the things that I’ve said in some of the writings, 
we are one of the most customer-responsive organizations on Earth. 
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At one point, J.D. Power had identified that Head Start had a 
higher satisfaction rating than Mercedes-Benz. 

Chairman KLINE. The gentleman’s time has expired. 
Mr. WALBERG. 
Mr. WALBERG. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
In my home State of Michigan, Michigan Head Start offers serv-

ices to more than 34,000 children and their families. In reading 
through Michigan’s Head Start’s comments on the Department’s 
notice of proposal rulemaking, they shared many worries and con-
cerns that have already been raised today. They also recommend 
alternatives for implementation of the rule and ask for increased 
flexibility in order to mitigate the estimated lost opportunities for 
children and families, all the while still dedicated to finding ways 
at the local and State level to strengthen the quality of their pro-
grams. 

Mr. Chairman, I’d like to ask permission to have their letter put 
into our document. 

Chairman KLINE. Without objection. 
[The information follows:] 
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Mr. WALBERG. Thank you. 
Dr. Nolan, on the basis of your extensive experience in the field 

and with many, many children and families, could you share fur-
ther your recommendations for alternate implementation, and 
maybe even more importantly, increased flexibility in the proposed 
rule that would allow your program to strengthen and improve? 

Mr. NOLAN. In many ways what we need is already in place, but 
we are not able to get to it in a culture that has shifted over the 
last decade toward catch people doing something wrong as opposed 
to build on strengths. There’s a wonderful book out called, ‘‘Soar 
with Your Strengths,’’ and that particular book speaks to the no-
tion of investing in growing up the things that you’re really good 
at as opposed to trying to cover the things that are weakness areas. 

All of us have weaknesses. We all need to work on those. What 
we need to be doing is investing in building on strengths so that 
we can take parent involvement. And arguably, we are one of the 
best organizations in existence on involving parents, and we could 
be better. We need to have system recognition of those who are sur-
passing performance standards. 

Mr. WALBERG. Getting back to the proposed rule specifically, 
what is the proposed rule doing differently than that? 

Mr. NOLAN. Well, at this point, the proposed rule would lessen 
the role of parents, which is the direction we don’t want to take. 
We want to look at how to make that work better. It overlooks pos-
sibilities that have really not even had formal discussion. As we 
think about dual generation, how can we get better at that? 

And there is very little credit. For instance, I have an individual 
who’s on our board who came to us 32 years ago as a single parent, 
depressed, and at some point fully on public assistance. Basically, 
as he found Head Start and we kind of induced him into involve-
ment—and he will tell you, and I have his story, that he was 
dragged kicking and screaming in—what happened was we helped 
him get his life in order. 

He ultimately started a business 22 years ago. Today he employs 
seven people. It’s not General Motors. But instead of being on pub-
lic assistance himself, he is providing employment. We need more 
opportunity to do that and— 

Mr. WALBERG. Is success in changing parents relatively few and 
far between, or do you see this regularly? 

Mr. NOLAN. We see it regularly. I mean, in his case, starting a 
business and being an employer of 22 years, that’s unusual, but 
seeing the progress of parents is pretty much universal. We. Re-
member that we go out and recruit the least likely to succeed, so 
lots of chaos going on in people’s lives, lots of challenges, and be-
cause of the limited percentage of people who can make it into 
Head Start, those who do are very, very high in need. 

Mr. WALBERG. Ms. Sanchez Fuentes, let me just—and I appre-
ciate those comments, and I want to labor further on that—do you 
find the same thing with parents in working with your group, as 
it were, and the specific needs relative to the Hispanic community 
and families? 

Ms. SANCHEZ FUENTES. So I would say that at both the local 
level and at the national level, we have definitely seen that His-
panic children and families have the least access to quality care. 
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So when they get into Head Start they take advantage of it, and 
we’ve seen that it does have positive effects and it can absolutely 
change the road that their lives take. 

Mr. WALBERG. For the kids, the students, but also the families. 
Ms. SANCHEZ FUENTES. Absolutely. 
Mr. WALBERG. And I guess, Mr. Biel, it looks like you’re jumping 

in your chair. Give me your response. 
Dr. BIEL. You’re very perceptive. 
So I just wanted to point out that it’s really not just about ge-

neric support for parents. There is really the opportunity to galva-
nize parents’ own skills and capacities through the activity that 
goes on within the four walls of a Head Start facility, that so much 
about improving childhood outcomes, some of the brain-based ca-
pacities that I mentioned in my testimony, can be really, really ac-
celerated in their improvement through addressing those same ca-
pacities in parents’ executive functioning and emotional regulation. 

Those are capacities that change throughout the lifespan. The 
most promising time is to get in there in the first 5 years, but it’s 
not too late when we’ve got a 25- or 35-year-old parent walking 
through the Head Start doors, to intervene with those parents and 
by improving their capacity. 

Chairman KLINE. I’m sorry, the gentleman’s time has expired. 
Mr. WALBERG. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. It’s good to talk good 

things about parents. 
Chairman KLINE. Indeed. 
Mr. HINOJOSA. 
Mr. HINOJOSA. Thank you, Chairman Kline and Ranking Mem-

ber Scott, for holding this important hearing today. 
And thank you to the distinguished panelists for testimony and 

appearance here today. 
I strongly believe we must reauthorize Head Start without delay. 

Strengthening and improving high-quality early learning programs 
like Head Start is one of the best investments we can possibly 
make. 

I have four daughters, and one of them, the fourth one, was rec-
ognized as teacher of the year in a region in south Texas that 
serves 39 school districts, and she was teacher of the year for early 
childhood development, teaches 3 and 4-year-olds. And she says: 
‘‘Dad, Congress can do better.’’ 

So let me say that in my congressional district, Head Start and 
Migrant Head Start serves more than 12,000 children of working 
families, and these programs have made a significant impact on 
improving the opportunities for our children, especially our Na-
tion’s Latino and African American youth. 

I founded what I call the South Texas Literacy Coalition 6 years 
ago to promote early literacy and parental involvement in our vul-
nerable children’s education opportunities because I have always 
believed that teaching our children fundamental skills such as 
early reading and writing is a formula, a winning formula, for suc-
cess. 

This early learning program of reading every day for 30 minutes 
before bedtime from cradle to age 4, before they go to kindergarten, 
helps children love books, build a good vocabulary, and helps them 
stay at grade level kindergarten through the 12th grade. We must 
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maintain the national program quality and comprehensive services 
of Head Start that you, as panelists, have recommended. 

My first question is to Ms. Fuentes. It’s an honor to have you tes-
tify here today, and I commend you for your dedication to under-
privileged children and to our Hispanic community. 

My district is situated on the border with Mexico and is a very 
high need area with 92 percent Hispanic population. What im-
provements can we make to the Head Start program so that all mi-
nority children and their families in high-need areas like my dis-
trict can continue to benefit from this Head Start program? 

Ms. SANCHEZ FUENTES. Thank you, Mr. Hinojosa. I appreciate 
that. 

So I would say very clearly that one thing that Congress can do 
is actually blend Head Start and Early Head Start into one seam-
less program, birth-to-five, so that it does create the flexibility that 
programs need in making sure that they’re serving the most vul-
nerable children. 

Migrant and Seasonal Head Start is a perfect example of this. 
They’ve been doing it since the inception. And they really do pro-
vide services to those that are most in need, but they also have the 
flexibility, depending on what is happening in their community, to 
determine who are those children on a case-by-case basis. And that 
happens through flexibility, accountability, and also through very 
robust community needs assessment that takes into account who is 
in your community, what are the other services that are available, 
and who are the kids who are being left out. 

So thank you for the question. 
Mr. HINOJOSA. Ms. Sanchez, in your testimony you stress the im-

portance of maintaining the community-based structure. Are you 
concerned that the Head Start program is moving towards a more 
centralized structure rather than a community based one, as you 
described? 

Ms. SANCHEZ FUENTES. Not at all, sir. I was really referring to 
stating explicitly that the program should remain a Federal to local 
program. These are Federal tax dollars, and we do have to be held 
accountable for how those are used, but— 

Mr. HINOJOSA. Thank you. 
Ms. SANCHEZ FUENTES. Thank you. 
Mr. HINOJOSA. Thank you. 
I want to ask a question of Sara Mead. The bipartisan 20–0-7 

Head Start reauthorization called for significant improvements to 
Head Start. Important changes to the program have been made 
over the past 8 years. What impact have you seen thus far? 

Ms. MEAD. So we talked about some of the changes in terms of 
more teachers with bachelor’s degrees, improvements in classroom 
quality, turnover of some of the low-performing grants. We don’t 
actually have data right now to see what impact it’s made in 
changes on children’s learning. It just takes too long to do that 
kind of research for us to know what the impact has been on chil-
dren’s learning. 

But as we look at any of the research from the Impact Study, for 
example, it’s important to realize that Head Start today is a very 
different program than Head Start in 2002 was in a number of key 
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quality domains when the children in the Impact Study went to 
school. 

Mr. HINOJOSA. Before I yield back to you, Chairman Kline, I just 
want to close by saying to my colleagues on both sides of the aisle, 
we in Congress can do more. Thank you. 

Chairman KLINE. The gentleman yields back. 
Dr. HECK. 
Mr. HECK. Thank you, Mr. Chair. 
Thank you all for being here and for your testimony today. And 

certainly anyone who spent any time in a Head Start classroom, 
like I have in my district, would understand and see the clear ben-
efits of the program. 

But I would ask, you know, for those that are detractors or 
naysayers, and there are some that are out there, about Head Start 
programs, how do you explain the incongruencies between what 
would seem intuitive and what all of you have discussed this morn-
ing, that early intervention in education prepares children for fu-
ture success, especially those children that suffer from, quoting Dr. 
Biel, early adversity, and the HHS Head Start Impact Study that 
found by the end of the third grade there were very few impacts 
in any of the four domains of cognitive, social-emotional, health, 
and parenting practices, and the few impacts that were found did 
not show a clear pattern of favorable or unfavorable impacts for 
children? 

There seems to be a disconnect between the HHS study and what 
appears to be intuitive and what you have all talked about today. 

Mr. NOLAN. Let me jump in, because it obviously is an albatross 
that’s been around our neck since 1970 in the Nixon administra-
tion. One of the things that I think we’ve got to be very careful of 
is to imagine that Head Start can be a magic bullet that can erase 
the family challenges of the most needy families in the country on 
a permanent basis. 

I mean, what we’re looking at is a 4- or 5-year-old who’s handed 
over to the public schools and now we’re looking at them 4 years 
later to look at differences. And I have two pieces that I want to 
put in. One is a quote from Governor John Kasich of Ohio who has 
said publicly multiple times that when children are in Head Start, 
they are on a superhighway, and then they hit the gravel road of 
public education. And one of the issues that we face is public edu-
cation is not prepared to maintain differences over time. 

A personal experience. My oldest daughter was born to two col-
lege students, so she watched us read a lot, which then induced her 
to become an early reader. By 18 months, she was decoding words. 
She was an accomplished reader by the time she hit public school. 

Their accommodation was to put the first grader into second 
grade reading. Then we had a meeting. And the meeting with the 
first grade teacher, second grade teacher, and the principal was 
ended by me when the principal announced: ‘‘I wouldn’t worry 
much about Tracy. By the time she’s in third grade, she’ll be pretty 
much like everybody else.’’ 

And as a parent, that was not our goal. And what we’re up 
against is we’re running a public education system that still is on 
a modified agrarian calendar using a manufacturing batch model 
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system trying to prepare kids for an electronic age. We’ve got to 
work together on schools. 

I mean, one of the things that encouraged Arne Duncan, the Sec-
retary of Education, on is we need to quit treating kids as though 
they are a baton to be handed off to the public schools. We would 
like to keep working with the parents to help them figure out how 
to become a part of decision making in their child’s life once they 
hit public schools. 

Mr. NOLAN. And I’ll end with a comment from one of the prin-
cipals in one of our partnerships who said: ‘‘You really need to keep 
in mind that quite a number of building principals see themselves 
as the gatekeeper to keep parents out of school, as opposed to en-
couraging them to come in.’’ We need to change that. 

Ms. MEAD. So first I think it’s important to recognize that the 
Impact Study did show that children in Head Start made signifi-
cant learning gains while they were in Head Start. But I think in 
context, it just underscores Mr. Hinojosa’s point that we need to do 
better. Because most early childhood intervention shows some form 
of decline in impact over time, the magnitude of that impact at kin-
dergarten entry is very important. And Head Start’s impact at kin-
dergarten entry was not as large as some other high quality pre- 
K programs. So we need to look at what we can do in the program 
to increase that impact. 

And we also need to look at the variation that we’re now seeing 
in the Impact Study data across Head Start programs themselves, 
to try to understand what are the various factors within different 
Head Start programs that lead to better and worse results. And to 
try to get more Head Start programs to look like the ones that are 
producing the best results for kids. We have programs that are pro-
ducing great, long-term, sustained results for kids. We need to 
spread that across the entire program. 

Mr. HECK. Great. I thank you all very much. Dr. Nolan, thank 
you for your insightful review. And I hadn’t heard Governor’s Ka-
sich’s quote previously, but I’m sure I’ll be using that again. 

Mr. NOLAN. Yes, I have. 
Mr. HECK. Yield back. 
Chairman KLINE. The gentleman yields back, setting an excellent 

example for all of my colleagues. Just so everybody in the room un-
derstands, we’re working a deal up here where people filibuster for 
4 minutes and 50 seconds and then ask you a question that you 
need 3 minutes to answer. My patience is wearing thin. Ms. Fudge, 
you’re recognized. 

Ms. FUDGE. Certainly, I’m sure, Mr. Chairman, you’re not refer-
ring to me since I always give my time back. 

Chairman KLINE. Yes, you do. 
Ms. FUDGE. Thank you so much. And thank you all for being 

here today. 
Let me start with Dr. Biel. You mentioned the myriad negative 

effects of growing up poor and the mental and emotional health of 
children. As we look at today that school children living in poverty 
is almost 49 percent, can you expand on the intervention strategies 
that you think are necessary for Head Start to mitigate the nation-
wide future effects of these 49 percent of students growing up in 
poverty? 
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Dr. BIEL. Absolutely. Thanks for the question, Ms. Fudge. I think 
we can think about several tiers of intervention, things that all 
kids living in poverty should have access to, and then things that 
kids who are living in poverty and are showing other risk factors 
or signs of real additional vulnerability should have access to. 

And I think that Head Start is a place where both tiers can real-
ly have a chance to be implemented. There need to be universal, 
sort of protections for kids who are living in poverty. And Head 
Start provides the opportunity for kids to get away from an envi-
ronment that may be either associated with deprivation or with ad-
ditional sort of, real stress. 

Kids need to get away from survival mode in order to progress 
developmentally. And that includes the full spectrum of social de-
velopment, emotional development, academic development. None of 
those things can progress appropriately when kids are living mo-
ment to moment, survival to survival. 

And so Head Start provides that oasis. And by including parents, 
as we’ve all spoken about, that’s clearly a common theme here, by 
including parents’ input and also assessing and addressing parents’ 
capacities. That’s also a universal element that can be introduced 
within Head Start settings. There are going be a number of, not 
all of those 49 percent of kids living in poverty are going to have 
additional vulnerability. That’s sort of a baseline vulnerability. 
There’s additional vulnerability based on some of the other factors 
I’ve talked about like mental illness or exposure to trauma among 
kids who are very young. Those kids need additional intervention. 

And I’ll mention one really terrific example, which is the Trauma 
Smart model. The Head Start Trauma Smart model out of St. 
Louis, which took a really holistic approach to supporting families, 
training teachers, working individually with children who’d had a 
trauma exposure, and were in Head Start programs. And what 
they were able to do is really engineer a cultural shift within the 
Head Start site and their programs to really take trauma very seri-
ously and to address it proactively in kids and families. And that 
sort of multi-dimensional approach is very, very promising and it 
really merits further support. 

Ms. FUDGE. Thank you very much. 
Dr. BIEL. Sure. 
Ms. FUDGE. Ms. Mead, in your testimony you stated that Federal 

policies have added new requirements to Head Start programs 
without providing sufficient funding to meet them. If no congres-
sional action is taken, what effect do you think another sequester 
cut will have on Head Start programs and the families that the 
program services? 

Ms. MEAD. Well, we saw in the last sequester that there were a 
significant number of families that lost access to Head Start serv-
ices as a result. And that was both very problematic for those fami-
lies that lost the services and for the children, both from a develop-
ment and from families’ ability to work by having childcare per-
spective. But it was also very disruptive for the programs and, 
therefore, caused disruptions for the children who were still served 
in the programs as well. 

So, the absolute magnitude will depend on the actual numbers 
and the math that other people besides me need to do. But it is 
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a significant negative impact on those children, their families, and 
really all the children served in the programs as well. 

Ms. FUDGE. Thank you. Mr. Chairman, I yield back. 
Chairman KLINE. Oh, you are absolutely my hero. Mr. Carter, 

you’re recognized. 
Mr. CARTER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. And thank all of you on 

the panel for being here. 
Ladies and gentlemen, I’m from the State of Georgia, and we’re 

very proud of our lottery-funded pre-K program that I hope all of 
you are aware of. It’s very similar, as you know, to the Head Start 
program. However, there are some differences. First of all, it was 
the first universal program in the Nation. But specifically between 
Head Start and the lottery-funded pre-K program, the pre-K pro-
gram has shorter days. It also has, it has more educational require-
ments for the teachers. 

But, most significantly is the cost per child is several thousand 
dollars less than the Head Start program. Any idea why that would 
be, why that program would be so much more efficient and so less 
costly than the Head Start program? Dr. Nolan? 

Mr. NOLAN. I don’t know that program. I actually did spend 3 
years as the strategic planning consultant to the Department of Ed 
in Georgia. So I’m familiar with Georgia education a while back. 
And— 

Mr. CARTER. It must have been quite a while back. 
Mr. NOLAN. Yes, it was. Warner Rogers was superintendent. And 

he’s in a history book someplace. I think part of what happens with 
Head Start is, as we look at the additional services, those services 
cost money. And most preschool programs don’t have more in-depth 
services. So the mental health consultation, et cetera, that can be-
come a factor. 

Another factor that we’re up against, for instance, as we compare 
efficiency—for instance, payroll for teachers, we’re, as people have 
identified, as much as $20,000 behind. One of the reasons is by 
both State licensing and best practice, the classrooms require a 
multiple of teachers in a room. I mean, I called our Federal pro-
gram officer a while back and said we’re paying our teachers the 
same as public school teachers. She was enthralled until I said but 
we have to spread that salary among two and a half people. 

Mr. CARTER. That would kind of be my question. Is that, is the 
program so rigid that it can’t be, it can’t be intertwined into an ex-
isting State program? 

Ms. SANCHEZ FUENTES. May I jump in? 
Mr. CARTER. Yes. 
Ms. SANCHEZ FUENTES. Thank you. So I would agree with part 

of what Mr. Nolan started with. So Head Start is by law required 
to ensure these comprehensive services. And I think that definitely 
goes into this higher cost per child. 

One of the things that we have to start to think about is how, 
at the State, and the Federal, and the local level, we start to think 
about this collaboration that everyone here has talked about. So 
how do you use those resources more efficiently so that we raise 
quality for all the kids who are in our programs. But we also sup-
port teachers. And we support parents. And we make sure that 
kids are healthy, getting their dental care, and— 
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Mr. CARTER. Okay. And I appreciate that. But my concern is the 
program is too rigid, that we’re not able to incorporate it into exist-
ing State programs that work quite well. And, I’m sorry, but I’ve 
got a limited amount of time. 

And I want to get into something, Dr. Biel, about the longer 
days. I was in the State legislature for many years. And during 
that time, we talked about extending the days in the pre-K pro-
gram, but we really didn’t want to pay for nap periods. Are the ex-
tended days for 3- and 4- and 5- year olds, it seems they would lose 
focus after a while. 

Dr. BIEL. Thanks for the question. I think that it all depends 
upon how that time is spent. And I think that most kids in that 
age range are absolutely available for different kinds of learning 
across the day. If we’re talking about pre-literacy drilling for kids 
that are 3- 4- and 5- years old throughout the day, that’s abso-
lutely, I think, probably an inappropriate allocation of time. 

But for other kinds of programs, because kids in that age range, 
whether they’re in a Head Start program or at a playground, are 
learning and exploring and developing all the time. And so if prop-
erly supported and scaffolded in an early childhood program, it can 
absolutely be time well spent. And they’ll have a better time to nap 
but it’s absolutely a time for learning as well. 

Mr. CARTER. But my point is, and the point has already been 
made, that you’re required to have certain teachers. I mean, if that 
extra time is just being spent for naps and we’re having to pay 
these teachers during that time, that’s not money well spent. Dr. 
Nolan, I know you wanted to say something. 

Mr. NOLAN. Yes, I want to support you. That for 3- year olds it’s 
different than 4- year olds. In 3- year olds, virtually all State li-
censing requires that they nap. So if we were to move a 3.5-hour 
day to a 6-hour day for a 3 year old, we would be paying for prob-
ably 2 hours of nap time. It’s different for 4- year olds. 

Mr. CARTER. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I yield back. 
Chairman KLINE. I thank the gentleman. Ms. Bonamici, you’re 

recognized. 
Ms. BONAMICI. Thank you very much, Chairman Kline and 

Ranking Member Scott. This has been an interesting and enlight-
ening discussion. 

A couple of points to start, we’ve talked a lot about the role of 
parents and the importance of parents. In light of the fact that the 
United States is the only industrialized country in the world and, 
in fact, one of the only countries in the world that has no paid pa-
rental leave, I just want to emphasize the importance of the Early 
Head Start programs, whether they’re combined into one program 
or not, I just want to emphasize that. 

Dr. Nolan, I really appreciated your comment about the whole 
child, and especially as it relates to not making public schools, that 
transition—make public schools more like Head Start, not Head 
Start more like public schools. And I want to invite everyone to 
watch, I’m soon introducing, re-introducing a bipartisan whole 
child resolution, talking about the importance of educating the 
whole child. 

And that leads me to my question which is about nutrition. I’m 
working on legislation with Congresswoman Elise Stefanik of the 

VerDate Mar 15 2010 10:23 Oct 03, 2016 Jkt 000000 PO 00000 Frm 00051 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6602 C:\E&W JACKETS\96820.TXT CANDRAC
E

W
D

O
C

R
O

O
M

 w
ith

 D
IS

T
IL

LE
R



48 

committee to make changes to the Child and Adult Care Food Pro-
gram. And Head Start providers are participants in that program. 
So we know the importance of nutritious meals for children and 
also the importance of educating families about nutrition. So will 
you each make a comment about the role of nutrition and also how 
the nutrition programs can be improved? And I want to save time 
for another question. 

Mr. NOLAN. Sure. I’ll go quickly. One of the things that we pride 
ourselves on is we are, obviously, are a participant in the USDA 
program, but it’s only a foundation for what we do. In an 8-week, 
40-lunch period, we only repeat 3 lunches in 40 lunches. 

We have a chef on staff who is highly talented. One of the rea-
sons is we have to manage for 300 kids eating, 81 specialized diets. 
So the whole nutrition area is absolutely critical to make sure 
that—the typical Head Start child gets the bulk of their daily nu-
trition while they’re at a Head Start center. They get a breakfast 
and a lunch and a snack. 

Ms. BONAMICI. Dr. Biel, the importance of the healthy nutrition? 
Dr. BIEL. Sure. Another brief comment, thank you. I just wanted 

to emphasize that social and emotional health in early childhood is 
biological. And the experiences of early diversity, which I keep com-
ing back to, they get under the skin. And when we think about the 
potential ramifications of effective programming for early kids, 
early childhood, that extends to risk factors for things like obesity 
and diabetes that I mentioned in my testimony. 

Kids who are exposed to early adversity that is unmitigated, un-
checked, unbuffered, have inflammatory changes in their biology 
that extend across the lifespan and impact things like risk for obe-
sity decades later. 

Ms. BONAMICI. That’s great. Thanks. Ms. Mead? 
Ms. MEAD. Obviously nutrition is important for young children’s 

development. And the Child and Adult Care Food Program is a cru-
cial source of support for that, and not just for Head Start but for 
other early childhood programs. That said, it also is a program that 
has a lot of bureaucratic and paperwork requirements. And to the 
extent that in seeking to strengthen and improve that program, 
that can be done in a way that lessens that paperwork burden— 

Ms. BONAMICI. I appreciate that. I heard that when I visited a 
center. Ms. Sanchez Fuentes? 

Ms. SANCHEZ FUENTES. I would ditto what Ms. Mead said. It’s 
reducing the administrative burden because it’s not just Head 
Start, it’s childcare, family childcare, lots of folks rely on it. 

Ms. BONAMICI. Terrific. Now I want to ask you each again to 
make a comment about the need for improved coordination in the 
transition from Head Start to a K-12 program. What could we do 
to make that transition better? Dr. Nolan? 

Mr. NOLAN. We’re in, because I mentioned in my testimony that 
we’re already in a deep partnership with one of our major districts 
where we have, where we’re delivering 4- year old kindergarten 
services in a contract with the District, as well as Head Start serv-
ices, that integration obviously becomes very natural. 

One of the challenges that we face is that the schools are not 
that focused on transition. So we have to work very hard to have 
meetings, to transfer information, to work with one another. 
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Ms. BONAMICI. Dr. Biel? 
Dr. BIEL. Thank you. I’ll just say briefly, here in Washington, 

we’re working locally with D.C. Public Schools, with early child-
hood education centers. And also with primary care to figure out 
how we can more effectively share information and share data in 
a way that’s going to really optimize kids’ outcomes. And that’s 
going to take a lot of work. 

Ms. BONAMICI. Sure. Ms. Mead? 
Ms. MEAD. I don’t have a lot to add to what they’ve said. And 

time is limited, so I’ll give it to Ms. Sanchez Fuentes to answer. 
Ms. BONAMICI. Thank you. Ms. Sanchez Fuentes? 
Ms. SANCHEZ FUENTES. I would suggest that there be some re-

quirement on the public school system to have a very real relation-
ship with their Head Start and their Early Head Start programs 
in order to share data, to share information, and to transition fami-
lies appropriately into the public school. 

Ms. BONAMICI. Terrific. Thank you. I yield back, Thank you, Mr. 
Chairman. 

Chairman KLINE. I thank the gentlelady. Mr. Bishop, you’re rec-
ognized. 

Mr. BISHOP. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. And thank the panel for 
being here today and sharing your testimony today. 

Dr. Biel, on the subject of outcomes, continued discussion on out-
comes, you indicated that to truly improve outcomes, it’s critical to 
engage families and effectively collaborate with community re-
sources to support diverse needs of families. I would like you to ex-
pand on that if you could please. 

And also as a father of three and I’m from a big family as well, 
my three kids are in the public schools right now, I’m a firm be-
liever that the most consistent, that the family is the most impor-
tant influence in terms of outcomes. 

And I’m wondering if, in your experience, you can tell us if 
there’s any engagement techniques, that a family can do better 
than others, that would help outcomes, just for my own and for all 
of our benefit, how we can best help our children? 

Dr. BIEL. Thank you for the question. I can speak about some ex-
periences that I’ve been really impressed by, again, locally in my 
work in D.C. I think that there are things that schools, and this 
extends from early childhood education settings all the way into 
public elementary and higher grades as well. That send a message 
from schools to families that they’re welcome, that their input is 
important, that they’re included in part of the educational process. 

There’s a terrific organization here in town called the Flamboyan 
Foundation that sends all of its teachers in August out to all of 
their kids’ homes and does an hour sitting down with the parents 
in the family’s home, having conversation about what do we need 
to know about your child, what do we need to know about your 
family, here’s what you need to know about me as a teacher. And 
it gets the school year off to a tremendous start where there’s this 
feeling of really active collaboration. I think gestures like that are, 
much more than gestures actually, are very substantive. That’s one 
example. Dr. Nolan? 

Mr. NOLAN. Yes, I just wanted to confirm, that’s automatically 
part of Head Start. Home visits are multiple times during the year 
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so that we help to build those compassionate partnerships. And a 
suggestion to you, one of the things that I think we need to be look-
ing at, there’s a wonderful book out called Creating Innovators by 
Tony Wagner from Harvard, where he talks about what do families 
do that result in children who can actually thrive in this informa-
tion age. And a lot of it is continuing creativity. 

I mean, I did my doctoral work in creativity and thinking skills. 
We’re particularly good at killing creativity. There’s a fade-out ef-
fect among gifted children. Those who are most creative as they hit 
kindergarten as little as 18 months later have stopped asking ques-
tions. I mean, if you think about it, our way of taking in informa-
tion is asking questions and reflecting on those answers. So things 
that we can do that maintain creativity as opposed to squelch it. 

Mr. BISHOP. Thank you very much. Mr. Chairman, I yield back. 
Chairman KLINE. I thank the gentleman. Ms. Clark. 
Ms. CLARK. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and Ranking Member 

Scott. Thank you to all the panelists for being here today. This is 
a tremendous conversation. And particularly I want to pick up, Dr. 
Biel, on, you had mentioned a trauma program. I’m very interested 
in the effect of trauma and toxic stress on kids and families and 
on childcare providers. 

And I have filed some legislation really trying to promote the 
Head Start model. Because, as Dr. Nolan mentioned in his testi-
mony, we’re seeing these sorts of startling rates of expulsion, which 
are really hard to believe in 3- and 4- year old children. But that’s 
what’s happening. And Head Start has taken a different—has real-
ly shown leadership in this area that’s very different than some of 
the statistics we’re seeing. 

I wondered if you could elaborate a little bit on what programs 
work. And then sort of a second part of this, being a leader in this 
trauma informed care, do you think there are training and tech-
nical assistance dollars that could be even better optimized by the 
Head Start programs? 

Dr. BIEL. Thanks very much for the question. I think that it’s, 
it’s critical that there be the opportunity within Head Start pro-
grams to do a frame shift away from thinking about kids’ behaviors 
in this early childhood school setting as being bad behaviors and 
toward understanding them. What does a 3- year old’s behavior tell 
us about the rest of that child’s life? Kids that are showing up in 
early childhood ed settings with behaviors like inability to pay at-
tention, with aggression, with inability to sort of attend to a par-
ticular task, an age-appropriate task, that usually is an indicator 
that there’s something going on in that child’s environment that 
merits attention. 

And what ends up happening, unfortunately, when it’s not recog-
nized as such, is that kids are punished, families are punished. 
Kids show up in my office with the idea that there are going to be 
medicines that are going to address these problems. When, in fact, 
what’s going on is that there’s a traumatic environment that kids 
are growing up in. 

And the program that I mentioned at, that’s in St. Louis, the 
Trauma Smart program, I think is particularly laudatory because 
it takes this multi-dimensional approach. It does this training for 
teachers. It helps teachers to understand, how do we really under-
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stand kids’ behavior in the setting of adversity—how can we re-
frame and rethink kids behavior and respond to it more effectively. 
That is accompanied by specific skills that teachers get in man-
aging the classroom and responding one-on-one to kids who are 
showing up with difficult behaviors. 

And then there’s also this intervention for kids who are clinically 
in need that takes place within the Head Start setting, which is 
the most efficient and effective way to get at kids. 

And so, there’s some evidence-based psychotherapy techniques 
that if we use with young kids who have been traumatized really, 
really have proven to be effective and can be delivered in the Head 
Start setting. The Trauma Smart model incorporates all of those. 

Ms. CLARK. You mentioned in your testimony that Head Start 
providers tend to have more of that training and technical assist-
ance, but that across a spectrum we need to have early educators 
and childcare providers receive that training. Do you think that 
Trauma Smart is the type of program that could be replicated 
across the system? 

Dr. BIEL. That’s certainly my hope. I think that there’s clearly 
been, as Ms. Mead testified, a real uptick in the level of expertise 
of educators at early childhood centers and Head Start. There still 
tends to be underdevelopment of professional skills specifically re-
lated to social and emotional needs of kids. There can be more done 
there. 

I think Trauma Smart is one example. I can mention others, in 
written testimony of other examples of programs I think are very 
promising from around the country. But there’s no shortage of 
promising programs. I think Trauma Smart is a particularly im-
pressive one. But I can mention others as well. 

[The information follows:] 
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Ms. CLARK. Great. And do you think there is a way that Head 
Start could even do better in using those technical assistance dol-
lars to address toxic stress and trauma? 

Dr. BIEL. I think there are a lot of ways that they could. One ex-
ample that comes to mind is mental health consultation which 
ranges widely in the dose that a given Head Start Center receives. 
Some centers receive just a couple of hours. Others receive many 
more hours. And there probably is a minimum effective dose of 
mental health consultation from experts that allows centers to re-
spond really impactfully to the problems they’re presenting in their 
population of kids. 

An hour a week is probably not enough time. And if time were 
allocated more generously, I think that there would be a really, 
really positive impact with that. 

Ms. CLARK. Great. Dr. Nolan? 
Mr. NOLAN. I would love to jump in on that one. One of the 

things that we’re up against, I think, as we think about what does 
it take to succeed in a Head Start classroom, is you have to remem-
ber that the classroom is also the child’s home. 

There was a study at Harvard where they were looking at in a 
third grade child’s life, what percentage of time that they spend in 
a classroom. And it ends up to be about 19 or 20 percent of their 
waking hours. Seventy-seven to 80 percent of time is about par-
ents. We are in a situation where we take a basic teacher, 4-year 
degree, certified, licensed teacher, and give her 2 years worth of ad-
ditional training in work in terms of how to work with children. 
There is no college or university right now who is preparing some-
body to be in that intervention role in a classroom. We really have 
to work, more on that. 

Ms. CLARK. Thank you. 
Chairman KLINE. Sorry. The gentlelady’s time has expired. Mr. 

Grothman. 
Mr. GROTHMAN. Thank you. Thanks for all being here today. I 

think it was on January 5, I took an oath to uphold the U.S. Con-
stitution. I’m glad we have four educators here. Under what section 
of the Constitution would it be permissible for us to, say, re-fund 
Head Start? Anybody have an answer to that question? For any of 
the four of you? Okay. 

Next, one of my pet peeves, I think it was Dr. Nolan, to a lesser 
degree, Dr. Biel, mentioned poverty. And it always bothers me a 
little because poverty is a material, a money-based definition. And 
I always think it’s far more family structure based as the disadvan-
tage. In other words, I can think of children who have a very dif-
ficult background, who are materially well off, and children who 
don’t have a lot of material goods who are not well off. 

Certainly in other countries, there are people who come here who 
do fantastically well in our university system, who, by any stand-
ard, you know, square foot per person living space, food intake, 
electronic gadgets around the house, would be considered dirt poor 
by American standards doing very well. 

Dr. Nolan, you in particular talked about the disadvantage of 
poverty. Do you think poverty is a bigger problem for children or 
is it family structure? 
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Mr. NOLAN. I don’t know how to weigh one against the other. 
Early Head Start, early in Head Start’s history, we went to poverty 
because it was measurable in financial terms. I believe that the 
issues that launched Head Start in 1964, are equal opportunity af-
flictions these days. I mean, we operate a fully socioeconomically 
blended childcare program where we’re serving upper middle class, 
middle class, and low income families all in one setting. Many of 
the issues— 

Mr. GROTHMAN. Let me cut you off because you’re not answering 
my question. And I’ve only got 5 minutes. What is more important 
in a child’s life, that they have—and, again, observing people who 
do very well in our universities, who come here from, say, the In-
dian subcontinent, from Southeast Asia, when I talk to them, they 
have very little in material goods, far poorer than so-called Amer-
ican children in poverty. 

What is a bigger problem in a child’s life? The child’s family 
structure or how much material goods they have as a child? 

Mr. NOLAN. I think it comes back to the environment that they’re 
growing up in. The family structure is a huge issue. For instance, 
even in Head Start, those who are economically eligible are not 
automatically brought into Head Start. We look at the risk factors 
in a family, about 30 different risk factors, the kinds of things I 
think you’re alluding to. 

So those are the factors that we’re really dwelling on. As you well 
know, there are families with very little finances who are doing 
very well. They’re figuring out how to make it. 

Mr. GROTHMAN. And you think it’s true then, if we want to im-
prove the next, the lot of the next generation of children, we should 
maybe spend more time focusing on family structure and not as 
much time focusing on, say, things that money can buy? 

Mr. NOLAN. And I think that’s what Head Start does, is works 
on the family structure. 

Mr. GROTHMAN. That’s the more important. Now, one other quick 
thing, I’ve always kind of loved Head Start because as government 
explodes, it’s so rare that we ever find a program in which the 
studies show it has been unsuccessful. 

And, of course, I’m sure you’re familiar with the Brookings Insti-
tution studies. The Oklahoma studies on pre-K. I think just this 
week we came out with a study showing that Tennessee’s pre-K 
program was not effective. Nevertheless, we have four people up 
here who all say it’s a good thing. Could some of you comment a 
little on all these studies showing that pre-K programs, their bene-
fits seem to fade a little, or to a degree— 

Mr. NOLAN. I’ll jump in. One of the things that I would empha-
size to the committee is that there never in 50 years has been a 
study of Head Start that didn’t identify that Head Start graduates 
leave vastly improved from where they were when they arrived. 
For us to take a look at what happens four years later, is that real-
ly a statement about their preschool experience or is it a statement 
about public education? 

Mr. GROTHMAN. Okay. So your thing is you’re saying Head Start 
is a success, it’s the other 13 years in public education that’s the 
problem? 
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Mr. NOLAN. I think we have challenges at every level as we work 
with children in our society. 

Chairman KLINE. The gentleman’s time has expired. Mr. Gri-
jalva. 

Mr. GRIJALVA. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Head Start is the an-
tithesis of social Darwinism, survival of the fittest. And I guess 
that’s what the four panelists are talking about today and that 
we’re dealing with the question of children. 

One of the discussions at the last reauthorization was the idea, 
and it’s not so prevalent a part of the discussion now, but the idea 
of block granting the Head Start funds to the State and creating 
that discretion for the State. I think some of you alluded to what 
your opinion of that process was when you talked about individ-
uality. 

Let me start with Ms. Fuentes, if you don’t mind? 
Ms. SANCHEZ FUENTES. Thank you, Mr. Grijalva. So I would just 

state again I think it’s critical to maintain the Federal to local 
structure that Head Start currently has. It is important for Con-
gress to think about other ways to improve the Head Start pro-
gram. And we’ve heard lots of ideas here about flexibility, coordina-
tion, and of course, thinking about how to use resources more effi-
ciently. 

Mr. GRIJALVA. If you don’t mind, I have one more question for 
all four after this. Please, I don’t know, if someone has a different 
opinion than Ms. Fuentes? 

Ms. MEAD. I was just going to add that I think I would agree 
with Ms. Fuentes that block granting Head Start to the States is 
a bad idea, but that there are a variety of things short of that could 
help to improve coordination between the programs that States al-
ready have and Head Start. 

Mr. GRIJALVA. And legislation could encourage that? 
Ms. MEAD. And that to the extent we can take the idea of block 

granting off the table, we can have a much better and more robust 
conversation about how States and Head Start work together. 

Mr. NOLAN. And this committee was astute in 2005, 2006, and 
2007 to not hand it to the States. Had it been handed to the States 
in the format that it had originally been proposed, it would have 
gone without the pesky performance standards. And something be-
tween 35 and 40 States essentially 2, 3 years later had moved into 
near bankruptcy. 

Mr. GRIJALVA. Thank you. I was gonna also. I believe, and other 
indicators seem to point that out is that, poverty is still the biggest 
obstacle to a child’s success given all the ramifications that poverty 
brings with it, family issues, toxicity, questions that we’re talking 
about. 

And Head Start from the inception was a categorical response to 
that poverty question, to begin to deal with kids at an early age 
in preparation for kindergarten. That begs the question about re-
sources and need. 

As we talk about reauthorization and the fine points that many 
of you have made today, we still, you know, the elephant in the 
room is the resources and the money that would go into Head 
Start. Could you respond in terms of need? And is it measurable 
now to say how much would be needed in the future, to address 
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the fact that somebody mentioned, you know, more than half of the 
kids in our traditional public schools right now and in public char-
ters are low-income kids. So we’re still dealing and confronting that 
poverty question. 

Mr. NOLAN. On a local basis, I would tell you that our spending 
power is down about 18 percent over the last 11 years, at the same 
time that expectations are going up— 

Mr. GRIJALVA. Yes. But we’re talking about amounts that are na-
tional level right now, sir. So 18 percent higher than what we’re 
doing now would be your point, right? 

Mr. NOLAN. Well, essentially we’ve lost spending power. I mean, 
obviously we have two issues. One is how do we fund— 

Mr. GRIJALVA. Well, let me get the other panelists to respond as 
well, sir, if you don’t mind. Any other panelist? 

Ms. SANCHEZ FUENTES. I don’t know exactly the dollar amount, 
Mr. Grijalva. But I would suggest that the Federal Government, 
probably the Office of Head Start, has actually at some point run 
some numbers around what that looks like. I think Sara in her tes-
timony mentioned that only half of the eligible kids receive serv-
ices. And that’s even less in Early Head Start. So we have a ways 
to go. 

Mr. GRIJALVA. Thank you. Anything else? I yield back, Mr. 
Chairman. Thank you. 

Chairman KLINE. Thank the gentleman. Dr. Foxx. 
Ms. FOXX. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I would like to do a little 

follow up on Mr. Grothman’s question, toward the end of his ques-
tioning time. Dr. Nolan, and then I’ll invite all of you, if you want, 
to say something about this. We’re often told that intentions are 
what is important in terms of programs, not necessarily what the 
results are. 

Dr. Nolan, we know every study that’s been done shows that 
Head Start has no long-term effect. You said that though Head 
Start should be evaluated on what happens at the end of Head 
Start and not later than that, is the way I understood it. 

So should Head Start only be evaluated on its short-term effect? 
If that’s true, the administration, I think, has a great ideal of hy-
pocrisy involved with its wanting to say to higher education, we 
want to know what your income is going to be, if we’re going to put 
money into it, we want to know what your income is going to be 
four years later, eight years later, in your lifetime if you get loan 
money. 

So why should we have a double standard for Head Start and 
other programs? 

Mr. NOLAN. And of course, we should not. There should be prob-
ably four different points where we’re evaluated. One is when the 
kids arrive. One is when the kids leave. Those are very important. 
We should be looking at what happens to them in early elementary 
school. What we also need to do, though, is to keep the support dos-
age up so that those gains don’t evaporate. 

And then we have a fourth one which is what happens with them 
over their lifetime. And the results there have not wavered. The re-
search that’s been done with that, James Heckman, out of the Uni-
versity of Chicago, is very clear that the things that have socio-
economic impact are sustained through their public education expe-
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rience and show up in reduced incarceration, reduced teen preg-
nancy, et cetera. 

So I think the third piece, that we need to come back and get 
better at, is, you know, how do we examine what it is that is pos-
sible in our current public education system for a child who has 
been in that system for four years. How do we get better at that? 

Ms. FOXX. If others of you want to respond very quickly because 
I have a follow-up. 

Dr. BIEL. Just quickly picking up on Jim Heckman’s research is 
that the return on investment for early childhood programming 
that is high quality is between $4 and $9 for each dollar invested. 

Ms. FOXX. Does that take into consideration the amount of 
money that’s gone into the research? You know, I don’t think the 
government, I don’t think you can call it a return on investment. 
I think you have to talk about spending. But I do think our way 
of measuring the results on government spending is a little bit dif-
ferent from what happens in business in terms of return on invest-
ment. 

But how much do these studies do? And how reliable are the 
studies that are done long term? What’s your pool that you’re deal-
ing with? I haven’t seen those studies. But what kind of pool are 
you dealing with? 

Dr. BIEL. Others can join in too. We can share some of those 
studies with the committee. And the studies are small. They’re not 
tens of thousands of kids. But they are very high-quality studies. 
Without disputing semantics, I absolutely would characterize it as 
investment in the future of our Nation’s kids. 

Ms. FOXX. And we don’t know—do we know from the studies 
whether we’re just getting a Hawthorne effect or if there’s a true 
impact from this? Has anybody compared the two? Is it a Haw-
thorne effect or is it simply actual changes that get made from the 
programs? 

Mr. NOLAN. I think, for instance, Dr. Heckman, who I actually 
get to introduce at a conference next week, is a pretty tough indi-
vidual, not particularly prone to soft measures. He’s very much into 
looking at rates of incarceration and the cost of that, rates of teen 
pregnancy and the cost of that. So when we give you those ref-
erences, I think you’ll see that, in fact, it is quite traceable. 

The reason the sample size is small is it’s a 40 year-long ongoing 
longitudinal study. So they’re looking at impacts over time. 

Chairman KLINE. The gentlelady’s time has expired. Ms. Adams. 
Ms. ADAMS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and Ranking Member. 

And thank you to our witnesses as well. 
As a mother, a grandmother, and a former educator, I do recog-

nize that early education provides students with what they need in 
their most critical learning years. More than 27 percent of the peo-
ple in my district live below the poverty line. 

Students in low-income families already have obvious disadvan-
tages that are exacerbated. When they arrive to kindergarten, 
they’re less prepared than middle- and high-income peers. Ms. 
Mead, in my district, we have a significant achievement gap. What 
role does early childhood education play in closing that achieve-
ment gap for low-income and minority students? 
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Ms. MEAD. Obviously, early childhood plays a crucial role in clos-
ing that achievement gap. We know from research that between 
half and a third of the black-white achievement gap exists by the 
time children start 1st grade and that there’s a similarly large 
achievement gap for low-income kids compared to more affluent 
children. 

Early childhood programs, we also know, can help to narrow that 
gap by providing high-quality early learning experiences that miti-
gate from some of the challenges that children have had early in 
their lives and help to accelerate learning. Early childhood edu-
cation programs cannot do that on their own. Though, they can put 
children on a solid foundation to start kindergarten. But obviously 
the public school system has to carry the ball the next 13 years. 

And so, ideally, what we want to see is high-quality early child-
hood coupled with a high quality K-12 experience. That said, we 
are increasingly seeing folks who started working to improve edu-
cation outcomes in the K-12 system reaching down to try to get in-
volved in early childhood because they’re seeing that they can 
make an even bigger difference for children if they started earlier. 

Ms. ADAMS. Thank you. In my home State of North Carolina, the 
General Assembly has put early childhood education on the back 
burner. I was a part of that General Assembly for more than 20 
years. 

Our North Carolina pre-K program and childcare subsidies are 
funded at inadequate levels. And we have long waiting lists. For 
places like North Carolina, can you speak to the important role 
that Head Start funding plays in ensuring that low-income stu-
dents have access to early childhood education in the face of re-
duced State spending? 

Ms. MEAD. I mean, Head Start plays a crucial role in early child-
hood education, particularly in the many States that, while you 
have good reasons to be disappointed with your General Assembly, 
there are many States that do far less for young children than 
North Carolina does. 

And so in States that don’t have any form of publicly funded pre- 
K, Head Start is crucial as the primary and sometimes sole pro-
gram serving our poorest children who are at most risk of school 
failure later in life. And that is an absolutely crucial role. 

Mr. NOLAN. And a quick comment on that. One of the pluses of 
Federal Head Start is it has been relevant stable over time. And 
State funding tends to be quite more volatile. So you had Ohio that 
went up to $100 million invested in Head Start aged kids. And it 
went down to zero. So I think one of the things is that stability. 

Ms. ADAMS. Okay. Thank you for that. As a follow-up, would you 
say that the reduced spending has had a negative effect on Head 
Start programs? Ms. Mead? Mr. Nolan? Any of the witnesses? 

Mr. NOLAN. Well, we’re struggling because obviously we’ve had 
years where we can’t even give a cost of living increase to staff. 
When we had one, it was .72 percent, which is almost an embar-
rassment. So, trying to retain staff is a difficult thing. And as we 
keep having higher and higher standards, my teachers are 4-year 
degree teachers who can go elsewhere for $20,000 to $30,000. 

In all of my management staff of six people, we have seven mas-
ter’s and a PhD across there. We’re here because we’re part of the 
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investment. And we talk about the cost of Head Start, some of that 
is paid on the backs of our vast number of underpaid staff. 

So I think we’ve got to look for the long term how do we make 
progress with that. But right now, people stay kind of because of 
their passion and values. If you’re into big bucks, you don’t come 
to Head Start to work. 

Ms. ADAMS. Thank you. Would anybody else like to respond? 
Okay. Thank you, Mr. Chair. I yield back. 

Chairman KLINE. I thank the gentlelady. Mr. Allen. 
Mr. ALLEN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. And thank you all for 

what you do for our young people and our children. 
You know, we all agree that it’s critical, development occurs in 

the early childhood. And we can’t underestimate the value of lov-
ing, safe, and nurturing homes which is so critical. I have visited 
many of the childhood Head Start programs in our district. And I’m 
fascinated by the care and love and attention that the children are 
getting. In fact, to the extent that, in some cases, you almost don’t 
want to let these children go home because it’s not exactly that way 
at home. 

You know, my concern is what has, I mean obviously, the num-
bers are growing in Head Start, at least in our State and in my 
district. I mean, the need is there. And it’s ever increasing. And, 
of course, we all, I think, would agree that Head Start is needed 
because the child is not getting its needs met at home. 

Have you thought about how to change that cycle? I mean, obvi-
ously, Head Start could take over and be the family needed. But 
that creates cost. And it creates other problems. How do we change 
this cycle? 

Mr. NOLAN. I mean, one of the things that I would encourage you 
to think about, we’ve not talked a whole lot about Early Head Start 
other than to identify that program for pregnant moms, infants, 
and toddlers up to age 3 has only got 5 percent coverage at this 
point in terms of who we can serve. 

One of the things that we work very hard in my program, come 
back to my on-the-ground experience, we have a home-based Early 
Head Start where we go into the home and work with parents. Ba-
sically, we enroll the parent who happens to have either a preg-
nancy, infant, or toddler in their lives and work with them to build 
their capacity. We do not want to become the substitute. What we 
want to do is build capacity in that parent to be the best, most de-
liberate nurturer of that young child’s life. 

And I think the more we do that—so more investment in Early 
Head Start, continued investment because part of what we’re look-
ing at in this proposed rulemaking, if we pulled back on parent 
services at the same time that we want to propose deepening them, 
that’s not the right direction. 

Another issue that the chairman raised in his introduction was 
we’re running a risk right now under noticed proposed rulemaking 
of losing between 125,000 and 145,000 slots at a point where that 
becomes one of the most incredibly expensive ways to fund quality 
improvement. And we must have quality improvement. We can’t do 
it by serving vast numbers of fewer children. 

Mr. ALLEN. It seems to be a problem with motivation as well. In 
other words, you know, when I grew up, poverty was a motivation 
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to work hard, to find a skill, to get a good education. And the moti-
vation is somehow missing today. Poverty is, sometimes is a choice. 
And it runs cycle to cycle and generation to generation. And, you 
know, like I said, these programs are great. 

But at some point in time, how do we figure out how to motivate, 
and you’re looking at the thorn of ages here. How do we psycho-
logically motivate these folks to say you know what, I can do better 
than this. We have got a lot of examples in this Nation of people 
who have come out of extreme, very difficult circumstances. 

Mr. NOLAN. Yes. And that’s an area where we need to be very 
deliberately working harder. One of the things that Dr. Biel will, 
I’m sure, confirm is, many of the families that we’re dealing with— 
we’re dealing with high percentages of depression. The gap for 
some of these parents from where they are to independence is 
huge. We need to put more energy into that. 

I can’t motivate anybody. But I can create conditions that enable 
them to be motivated. And we see that when they start to get, we 
have a program that we call Soaring, which is a self-esteem build-
ing program that never says the word self-esteem for 8 weeks. But 
people going through that emerge with a project. And they start to 
get a project mentality and a sense of possibility. And the parents 
don’t have the models they need. We need to help the parents be-
come the models that their children need. 

Mr. ALLEN. Thank you very much. I yield back. 
Chairman KLINE. The gentleman’s time has expired. Mr. Jeffries. 
Mr. JEFFRIES. Thank you, Mr. Chair. And I want to thank the 

witnesses for your presence here today and, of course, the work 
that you do. 

Dr. Nolan, you mentioned that there are four sort of evaluation 
points along the continuum with respect to Head Start partici-
pants, I gather the moment you arrive in Head Start, the moment 
you depart, your elementary school experience, and then lifetime 
results. Is that correct? 

Mr. NOLAN. Yes. 
Mr. JEFFRIES. And of those four points along the continuum, 

would you agree that whether there’s been an impact over the 
course of your life in terms of outcome, that’s the most important 
factor as to whether the investment in Head Start has yielded a 
return? 

Mr. NOLAN. Yes. 
Mr. JEFFRIES. And you referenced the Heckman study. And I be-

lieve Dr. Biel also referenced it. And there was some question as 
to whether, you know, the study was, I guess, legitimate in terms 
of how it was conducted and whether there was some reliability as 
it relates to the results. 

And so I just wanted to ask a few questions about that now. 
Now, it was a longitudinal study, in other words, it covered a pe-
riod of multiple decades in terms of— 

Mr. NOLAN. Actually continuing too. 
Mr. JEFFRIES. And it’s continuing. And was that, is it a quan-

titative study or was it a qualitative study? 
Mr. NOLAN. Yes. I mean, at some level or another, the measures 

tend to be countable things like incarceration, et cetera. 
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One of the things that we’re faced with, and it’s true for every-
thing that this committee addresses, we tend to measure that 
which is easiest to measure, as opposed to that which is most im-
portant. So it’s harder for us to look at, for instance, Mr. Allen’s 
comment around motivation. It’s hard to measure motivation. So 
you try to convert that to the accomplishment of landing and re-
taining a job. So you go to those kinds of measures. 

Mr. JEFFRIES. Would you say in the academic context the results 
are widely accepted as statistically significant? 

Ms. MEAD. Can I address this in a slightly different way? On 
that, the body of evidence for the effectiveness of high-quality early 
childhood education, is probably the most robust body of evidence 
for anything we do in education. We know more about it than we 
do about high school, elementary school, and so forth. 

And that evidence comes from a variety of sources. It comes from 
what we know about child development, the type of work that Dr. 
Biel was talking about and does. It comes from studies that were 
started in the 1960s with small scale model programs with a very 
high quality randomized design and continue to follow those people 
into adulthood today. 

It also comes from big population studies where they compared 
people after the fact who’d attended Head Start to other folks and 
found improvements in life outcomes you know, in 40s and 50s and 
later. 

And it comes most recently from the body of studies that we have 
on high-quality State-funded pre-K programs where we’re now see-
ing those programs produce results for kids at scale that lead to 
meaningful changes in their outcomes through the elementary 
school grades. We have to look at the evidence on Head Start next 
to and against that entire body of evidence about early childhood 
education. And the conclusion that we can draw from that is that 
Head Start makes a difference in both skills at kindergarten entry 
and adult life outcomes, but that it’s not producing the magnitude 
of gains that kindergarten entry of the very highest quality pre-K 
programs. 

And, as a result, we are not seeing the level of changes once kids 
progress through elementary school that we would like see. But be-
cause we’re seeing other programs do it and because we’re seeing 
the best Head Start programs do it, we know it’s possible. We just 
need to figure out how to get there. 

Mr. JEFFRIES. Okay. And, Dr. Biel, in terms of sort of those life 
outcomes that the literature seems to suggest clearly lead to posi-
tive results for Head Start participants, if we could just kind of 
quantify that based on, I guess, the Heckman study or any other 
study that has been done. 

So is it fair to say that participation in Head Start generally 
yields a reduction in the likelihood of incarceration? 

Dr. BIEL. Yes. And just a note about Dr. Heckman’s methodology. 
He won a Nobel Prize in economics. He’s a very, very rigorous re-
searcher. And his methods are fairly unassailable. The sample size 
is small because, as Dr. Nolan pointed out, these are 40-year stud-
ies. It’s hard to follow a large group of kids for that long, as they 
become, as they go into middle age. But the methods are quite 
strong. And incarceration is one of the outcomes, yes. 
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Mr. JEFFRIES. So reduction in the likelihood of incarceration. 
Would reduction in the likelihood of teen pregnancy also be a result 
of participation in Head Start? 

Dr. BIEL. Yes. Potentially. Dr. Heckman’s studies do, I’m sorry 
to interrupt. Followed several model early childhood programs that 
share an enormous amount in common with the best Head Start 
programs. 

Mr. JEFFRIES. Okay. And, lastly, would reduction in dependency 
on government benefits through adulthood also be a result of par-
ticipation in a high quality Head Start program? 

Dr. BIEL. I think absolutely, yes. 
Mr. JEFFRIES. Thank you. I yield back. 
Chairman KLINE. The gentleman’s time has expired. Dr. Roe. 
Mr. ROE. Thank you. I’m sorry I was late, I was over fixing the 

VA this morning, probably unsuccessfully. 
I want to thank you all for your investment in the most impor-

tant resource we have which is the future of this country which are 
our children. No question about it. 

And I know, Dr. Biel, you stated in your paper, and I did read 
all of your testimony, while Head Start providers are important, 
contributors to a child’s health and development, the family is the 
first and most consistent influence. And schools are part time, fam-
ilies are all the time. 

And I have a next door neighbor, that I’m going to share with 
you for just a second, who is a principal of an elementary school, 
70, 80 percent free and reduced lunch. I saw her show up one day 
with four kids, four Hispanic children, from about 4 to 9 or 10 next 
door. I said Sharon, what are you up to? 

Well, the mother had six children. They were all behind. They 
were about to go into State custody. And my next door neighbor 
took these four children in and began to nurture them. I’ve 
watched that over the last 1 year. Those children with proper par-
enting have made up two grades in school. It is absolutely amazing 
to see what that type of influence can make. 

And I think one of the things, Dr. Nolan, you brought up earlier, 
we’ve all had the question did the outcomes, if you go to Head 
Start, why do the benefits seem to evaporate? And the findings of 
the recent Vanderbilt study in the Tennessee pre-K program were 
similar to the Head Start impact studies. They show evidence of 
important initial gains in several critical aspects of child develop-
ment, but that such gains may not be sustained through the third 
grade. 

Well, I dug a little deeper. And if you look at a low-income child 
versus a high-income child, by the time they’ve hit pre-K, they’ve 
heard, the high-income child has heard 30 million more words 
probably. And so they’re at a language disadvantage. If you take 
that child, as Dr. Nolan said, who’s in a high performing Head 
Start program, is doing very well when they leave. They all go to 
school. And they all have a summer break. And if you look at the 
reading skills of a child—when a low-income child, when they exit 
summer, they lose a month of reading. 

And so no matter what you do in pre-K, by the time they’re in 
the 4th, 5th, 6th, 7th grade, they’re a year behind. And many of 
them drop out of school. So I think that upstream there’s no ques-
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tion that there’s some benefit there. I think you can improve. The 
question is how do you sustain any benefits that you have? I think 
that’s what I heard you all say. 

And I guess the recent NPRM seeks to make Head Start, I want 
to answer this question, more like a pre-K program. Given this re-
cent study, why would we seek to make Head Start more like a 
pre-K program? Isn’t the inherent design of Head Start that it’s 
tailored to meet individual and comprehensive needs of each child? 
Anybody could take that on. 

Mr. NOLAN. I would love to jump in on that. Wisconsin is the na-
tional poster child on 4-year-old kindergarten. It’s been in our con-
stitution since 1848. The 4K program that my grandsons went to 
is 102 years old. And 4-year-old kindergarten varies dramatically. 
But in most cases, it’s still mostly like 5-year-old kindergarten. In 
Head Start, we have a max group size of 20 kids, two to three 
adults working in that room with those kids. Down the street, in 
our large urban district in Milwaukee, we have classrooms with be-
tween 28 and 32 kids, 4-year-old, for 5 hours with one teacher. 

And at some point or another, whoever has decided that that’s 
a more desirable model for Head Start eligible kids really doesn’t 
understand how kids learn. And I think part of what we’ve got to 
be very careful of is how do we take best practices and extend 
those forward in terms of a child’s learning, not just for Head Start 
but for all children. 

Ms. MEAD. I also think it’s important not to view the results that 
were released recently from Tennessee as representative of every-
thing we know about State pre-K programs. We have seen positive 
results from programs in New Jersey, Oklahoma, Georgia, North 
Carolina that are in many cases sustained over time. So it’s not the 
case— 

Mr. ROE. Not to interrupt, this was a, I’ve spoken to the author 
of this. This is a Vanderbilt study. 

Ms. MEAD. And I’m a Vanderbilt alum. 
Mr. ROE. They might take umbrage with that. They felt like they 

did a rigorous study. 
Ms. MEAD. I am not questioning that they did a rigorous study. 

But it’s one piece of evidence. And so it doesn’t reflect all State pre- 
K programs. There’s variation across State pre-K programs. And 
we need to learn from that. We cannot conclude, based on this one 
study, that State pre-K programs never work. In fact, we have a 
lot of evidence that they do in the right context. 

Mr. ROE. Okay. Mr. Chairman, I yield back. 
Chairman KLINE. The gentleman yields back. We don’t often get 

a prestigious institution like Vanderbilt brought on the carpet like 
this; this has been very interesting. Mr. Rokita, you’re recognized. 

Mr. ROKITA. Thank you, Chairman. Thank you for hosting this 
hearing. 

As we look ahead to reauthorizing Head Start and writing lan-
guage, et cetera, to that end and as chairman of the Kindergarten 
through 12th Grade Education Subcommittee on this committee, 
I’m going to get a little bit wonky. Ms. Sanchez Fuentes, if you 
don’t mind, for a minute. During your time at the Department, you 
oversaw the creation of the DRS, the Designation Renewal System, 
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developed because of a requirement that the reauthorization of 
2007 put in. 

And I wasn’t here to hear your testimony, so I apologize if you 
covered this. But I would like to hear from you whether you believe 
this recompetition has been effective. Has it enhanced the program 
integrity, increased competition, and improved quality of providers? 

Ms. SANCHEZ FUENTES. Yeah. Thank you. Thank you for the 
question. I actually haven’t talked about it. 

So I would say that, yes, it absolutely did increase quality over 
time. We do have programs who I think probably wouldn’t have 
taken a second look. Say I’m going to take a second look, at what 
I’m doing and think about how I can do things better and more effi-
ciently. 

In terms of, and I think Dr. Nolan talked about this a little, 
there are some things to reconsider with regards to the Designation 
Renewal System. And I would encourage Congress to think about 
what the next steps are for the next iteration. 

But I would emphasize that competition is important. It has 
forced Head Start programs across the country to think about what 
they’re doing and also to be able to talk about what they’re doing. 
So what are the things that they’re doing that are making a dif-
ference for the kids and the families in their community. 

Mr. ROKITA. What specifically what would you like to see in your 
dream DRS? 

Ms. SANCHEZ FUENTES. In my dream? So I don’t have the answer 
to that. I actually, sir, have been thinking about that probably for 
two years. But I would definitely say that we need to rethink what 
those triggers are. I will, say very honestly, that we did the best 
that we could at the time with the information. We have learned 
some things over the last three iterations of competition. I think 
they’re on their fourth now. 

And it’s time to take a look at the data. So who did well, why, 
who are the new players who have come into Head Start and why, 
and open it up, think about what the triggers are, think about who 
should go into competition. 

Mr. ROKITA. Okay. Thank you. Any other of the members of the 
panel wish to comment on my question? No. Okay. 

Dr. Nolan, I was told about an exchange between you and Ms. 
Foxx here on the committee about how we should be judged, on 
short term versus long term. And I heard that was quite good. I’m 
not sure if other members of the panel got to comment on that 
though. Does anyone else want to comment on how we should be 
judging this program? Should it be in the short term or the long 
term? 

Dr. BIEL. Thank you. I’ll just say briefly that I think it actually 
should be both and that we should think about, I guess this picks 
up on some of the earlier questions as well, we should think about 
really high-quality early childhood education as an onramp. 

It’s not an inoculation against all the future difficulties that kids 
may run up against either in the educational system or in other 
aspects of their lives. 

Dr. BIEL. But it’s a really, really critical onramp, and so the 
short-term measurements are really important. And what could be 
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important than the long-term measurements that we were dis-
cussing a minute ago? 

Mr. ROKITA. All right. Thank you. 
Mr. NOLAN. And at a program level, we’re measuring constantly. 

We’re using data. One of the early pieces of testimony was around 
the necessary use of data. I mean, we’re using data to inform our 
practice on a constant basis. And I absolutely agree with Dr. Biel, 
it should be all of the above. And we need to get better at meas-
uring how our expenditures become investments. 

Mr. ROKITA. I thank the panel. 
I thank the chair. 
Chairman KLINE. The gentleman yields back. It looks like every-

one has had a chance to ask questions. 
Let me recognize Mr. Scott for his closing comments. 
Mr. SCOTT. Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I think we’ve heard a lot of very good testimony, and I want to 

thank our witnesses. This has been extremely helpful. We have, I 
think, a consensus that Head Start works, that the long-term bene-
fits are there, and that the return on investment by reduced incar-
ceration, reduced teen pregnancy, reduced remedial education, 
those reduced costs are a lot more than the cost of the Head Start 
program. 

There has been a little discussion about the fading results, but 
I think the long-term results are clearly there, and some of the 
fade could be the summer slide that Head Start can’t cure or poor 
follow-up in elementary school or other students just catching up. 
When you see the other students doing well, they have an incentive 
to catch up. 

But I think by any stretch of the imagination, all of our wit-
nesses, invited by Democrats and Republicans, have unanimously 
endorsed the long-term benefits of the Head Start program. And so 
there appears to be good bipartisan support for the program. 

And, Mr. Chairman, I look forward to working with you as we 
reauthorize this very successful program. 

Chairman KLINE. I thank the gentleman. 
I want to thank the witnesses. I agree with my friend and col-

league, Mr. Scott, very excellent panel. You are indeed experts. 
You’ve helped us a lot. 

I think there is agreement, probably, I don’t know if it’s 100 per-
cent, but very bipartisan agreement that Head Start is a very, very 
important program for underprivileged, for poor kids. We want to 
see it succeed. 

There are differences, and we heard about those here today, 
where there are some pre-K programs that are doing very, very 
well and some not so well, in and out of Head Start, because some 
Head Start programs are doing really well and some maybe not so 
well. We’ve heard about the success of competition, and we may 
want to look at how to make that more successful. 

So we’ve got a lot of work to do here, but the panel has been 
very, very helpful. I want to thank you for your testimony and for 
your active and lively engagement. And I’m sorry about Vanderbilt. 

There being no other business, the committee is adjourned. 
[Additional submissions by Mr. Nolan follows:] 
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[Whereupon, at 12:05 p.m., the committee was adjourned.] 

Æ 
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